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Wednesday, 8 May 1996 

THE PRESIDENT (Hon Clive Griffiths) took the Chair at 2.30 pm, and read prayers. 

MOTION • URGENCY 

Consideration of Budget 

THE PRESIDENT (Hon Clive Griffiths): I have received the following letter -

8 May 1996 

Dear Mr President 

1575 

At today's sitting, it is my intention to move under SO 72 that the House, at its rising, adjourn 
until 9.00 am on 25 December 1996 for the purpose of discussing the Government's intention to 
have the Estimates Committee consider the Budget at a time when it will be impossible to 
determine actual expenditure for this current fmancial year and the likely impact on State 
programs from the Federal Budget that will not be handed down until mid-late August. 

Yours sincerely 

John Halden MLC 
Member for South Metropolitan Region 

In order for this matter to be discussed it will be necessary for at least four members to indicate their 
support by rising in their places. 

[At least four members rose in their places.] 

HON JOHN HALDEN (South Metropolitan - Leader of the Opposition) [2.35 pm]: I move -

That the House at its rising adjourn until 9.00 am on 25 December. 

All members have received letters from the Standing Committee on Estimates and Financial Operations of 
this House stating that it is the Government's intention to pass the Budget by 30 June this year and that the 
committee was considering scheduling Estimates Committee hearings in late May and early June of this 
year. Mr President, I have put the Opposition's feelings clearly to the Estimates and Financial Operations 
Committee on this matter. I now take the opportunity, because this is an urgent matter and should be 
considered appropriately by this House, to put the Opposition's view to the public. The Premier stated in 
the budget speech -

Should the Commonwealth decide, as part of its proposed $8b expenditure reductions, to reduce 
or eliminate specific commonwealth programs which are delivered through state agencies, those 
programs will be reduced accordingly. 

Commentators throughout Canberra - and in discussions I had today with people in Canberra - have been 
saying that it is likely there will be significant cuts in specific purpose grants in the order of $2b. That will 
probably impact on Western Australia to the tune of approximately $200m, as this State receives 10 per 
cent of specific purpose grants. 

Hon Max Evans: What is the total? It is $835m. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: The figure proposed for this year is $88Om. This needs to be brought into the 
context of the total of specific purpose grants provided to government departments in Western Australia. 
In the Health Department $605m is provided through specific purpose grants; in the Education Department 
$121m; and in the Employment and Training portfolio over $90m. If there is to be a cut of some $200m 
then 22.73 per cent of all specific purpose grants to the State would be cut. Let us consider specific 
purpose grants as a total of the funds of those departments. In the Health Department specific purpose 
grants account for 43.9 per cent of total funds; in Employment and Training it is 33.6 per cent; and in 
Education, 11.4 per cent. What sort of programs would be cut if those specific purpose grants were 
reduced? They would include national programs for the early detection of breast cancer, mental health, 
childhood immunisation, home and community care, dental health, the blood transfusion service, aged care 
assessment, general hospital funding of $500m, general school funding of over $11Om; and technical and 
further education of $55m. Is the Government serious when it says that it will not make up the 
corresponding shortfall? I am sure that the Minister for Finance will say this is all theoretical; it may not 
happen. However, this House is being asked to pass a Budget on theoretical assumptions that these 
reductions will not occur. When I asked the Minister for Finance a question during question time he stated 
that, like any good financial manager, he would deal with questions on the facts, not on theory. He said 
that when he got the facts about the cuts, he would deal with the matter. 

Hon Max Evans: That is right; absolutely. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: That is the position I put to this House. The Government wants to deal with the 
facts, but this House will deal with theory. The Minister for Finance cannot have it both ways. 
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Hon Peter Foss: What about the year following that, Mr Halden? 

Hon E.J. Charlton: You did not tell us when you were going to kick it up a billion dollars. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: The Government cannot expect the Opposition to sit mildly by when it deals with 

the facts two months after we have passed the Budget, and this House dealt with the theory. That is not on, 

and never has been. The Government says this is a program of budgetary reform which is about reducing 

accountability and scrutiny in this House. It is a nonsense and it has always been a nonsense. 

Hon Peter Foss: What about PICL? You are in a bit of a pickle. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Before the Attorney General gets carried away trying to interrupt me - because he 

will not do that - let us look at what the government dominated Estimates and Financial Operations 

Committee said previously in respect of when the Estimates Committees should hear these matters. I will 

quote from page 12 of the ninth report of December 1994. Members should listen to this and not be 

smiling like one member for North Metropolitan Region, who does not know what I am talking about. 

Hon Peter Foss: You have a PICL of a problem. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Mr Foss, shut up! The quote reads -

The committee acknowledges that the Program Statements must present information for a large 

number of government agencies and that the depth of such information which must be presented is 

limited. The committee is mindful, however, that the Program Statements are a major source of 

information provided by the Government to assist members of Parliament in their consideration of 

the annual appropriation Bills. It is essential, therefore, that this document includes a clear 

indication of actual agency expenditure against estimates. 

Of course, we will not have that this year if the view expressed in the letter we received, and the 

Treasurer's statement, are agreed to by this House. The Estimates and Financial Operations Committee 

made comment again last year. 

Hon Peter Foss: It is a PICL. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It is a pickle, indeed. Page 12 of the committee report, remembering it was a 

conservative-dominated committee, contained the following -

The committee advises the House, therefore, that next year the Estimates Committee will be 

conducted no earlier than two weeks after the departmental submission date to the relevant 

Minister. 

That date is 31 August, so we are looking at the middle of September. Two Estimates Committee reports 

say that the committee should be held later with actuals to consider, but this year the committee's 

proceedings will be held earlier without the availability of actuals! I look forward to the support of 

Estimates and Financial Operations Committee members on this matter. I wonder what will bring about a 

change. What erudite thinking would result in a change to the position of the two previous years? No 

argument has been developed by the Government for the Estimate Committees to be held earlier in the 

year, and for the debate to be held by 30 June. It is a nonsense. 

Hon Peter Foss: You are sounding weaker. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It is hurting the former Minister for Health; at such times he babbles on. It is clear 

that the House cannot do a proper job if the Government's will predominates in this matter. To exemplify 

the problem let us consider -

Hon P.R. Lightfoot: The SGIC. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: If that relates to this matter, I will go ticky, Mr President. 

The last year in which we could compare actuals in the Budget was 1994-95 - two Budgets ago when we 

had clear statements. For the sake of the exercise let us consider the estimates of expenditure. 

Several members interjected. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! 

Hon P.R. Lightfoot: Keep him away from the Jewish keyboard. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! I ask the member to come to order. If other members persist in ignoring calls 

to order, I will take action. It is out of order and downright rude to continue to interject when I have called 

for no more interjections. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: The difference in recurrent expenditure from the estimates to the actuals was $19m, 

and the difference in expenditure was $5m. A difference of some $24m was determined, with one figure 

being above and one below the estimated actual. To put it in context, $24m is more than we appropriate to 

Parliament, Treasury, the Office of the Auditor General, the nine development commissions, the 

Department of Resources Development, the Agriculture Protection Board, the Fisheries Department, the 

Ministry of Fair Trading, the Valuer General's Office, the Legal Aid Commission, the Office of the 

Director of Public Prosecutions, the Environmental Protection Authority and 18 other government 
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departments. In fact, 14 per cent of departments receive less than the discrepancy between the actuals and 
the real figure for the 1994-95 Budget Nevertheless, we are expected to pass a Budget on these grounds. 

Let us consider a specific department. By accident I took the Education Department, where the 
expenditure for estimates and actual expenditures involved a $5m variation. There was a 125 variation in 
FTEs, and a $8.5m variation in capital expenditure. This all indicates the difficulty of passing Budgets 
without actuals. I agree with previous Estimates Committees that this is the most fundamental information 
required. It is not detailed information, but we will be denied information necessary to enable members to 
do their jobs properly. All members know cuts will be made to federal specific purpose grants. We do not 
know the extent of those cutS, but we know when they will be made: The federal Budget will be released 
on 20 August, and it is possible for us to agree to ensure that the state Budget is passed by 31 August so we 
are able to appropriately scrutinise the Budget and the implications of the federal funding cuts. I am happy 
to give that commitment on behalf of the Opposition. We will not allow the Budget to be passed followed 
by massive variations, particularly in key areas of government programs, to the tune suggested. 

I remind members that the Health Department has a budget of $605m, and a cut of 10 per cent or 20 per 
cent in the specific purpose grants will result in a $6Om or $12Om reduction. Will the Government not fill 
that breach? Of course it will. It will have to find the money from somewhere or develop new taxes - the 
Premier has raised that spectre. We are being asked to pass a Budget of fresh air; the figures have been 
pencilled in to be rubbed out when the facts are known. A House of Review should not operate under those 
circumstances. To suggest, as the Premier has done, that any reduction in specific purpose grants will not 
be topped up by the States is politically naive and political suicide. If he thinks that we believe him, he is 
more politically stupid than I thought he was. Imagine $2m taken from the blood transfusion service. The 
Government would be obliged to take on that service to ensure public access to it. If it is good enough for 
the Minister for Finance to state that he wants to deal with facts, it is also good enough for the House to 
state that it would like to deal with facts. In recent years the Estimates and Financial Operations 
Committee has been correct, and that view should prevail. 

This House faces another problem: Page 90-23 of the Program Statements states that the contract for the 
new Mandurah Hospital has been finalised, but we know that it has not been finalised. We have no idea 
when it will be finalised. We will hear from bureaucrats and the Minister that it will be finalised by the end 
of the year, but how do we know that that claim is correct7 We do not know. We will have to believe on 
the basis of hope and faith. Previously we would have had such information provided through the Program 
Statements, but we must now accept the word of the relevant Minister and bureaucrats. We are told 
repeatedly that the contract has been signed already. That is not the appropriate way to deal with budgetary 
legislation. This process of budgetary reform endeavours either by stealth or by accident to reduce the 
level of accountability of the Government by this House. Members cannot properly scrutinise legislation. 
On that basis we should make that clear and use every tactic to our advantage to highlight the absolute 
nonsense perpetrated upon this House. If members do not think I am serious, they should sit, watch and 
wait. If members think that that is a threat, they are right - it is. It will be a long, drawn out, line-by-line 
exercise on every point. No Government, Opposition or member of any other political party should 
tolerate this nonsense. 

HON PETER FOSS (East Metropolitan - Attorney General) [2.49 pmJ: I am pleased to hear those last 
words from Mr Halden because I intend to clarify to this House exactly the threat being put to it. I will 
rehearse the situation with the former Labor Government. Under that Government we were lucky if we 
passed the Budget by December. It then told every single department, after telling them halfway through 
the year the amount of money they would have to spend, to take off 10 per cent for the last three months at 
least. Under that Government no government department knew where it was. They reached the stage of 
assuming their budget would be cut by 10 per cent. If I have ever seen mismanagement, I saw it in the way 
the former Labor Government managed money. Members opposite are demonstrating today their 
continued unfitness to govern and that they still have not learnt. They are financial mismanagers. Through 
10 years of mismanagement they showed they could not get out a Budget. Once they got one out they took 
10 per cent off it every time. 

More importantly, they show hypocrisy by saying we will lose $200m and we need to know about that in 
advance. Not a single business would regard it good management to frame a budget after the beginning of 
the financial year; yet members opposite take the attitude that we should prolong into the next financial 
year knowledge of what will happen to departments' budgets. Interestingly, as a result of this 
Government's good management and repeatedly bringing forward information on the amount of money 
people will have available, we have also been able to incorporate Supply in this one set of Bills. Not only 
do we have here appropriations but also Supply. We have just heard the Leader of the Opposition state that 
he intends to delay Supply. It is an interesting threat because he is promising exactly what was done by the 
Senate in 1975. In 1975 it did not actually reject Supply; it talked it oilt. I have noted Mr Halden's threat. 
He told us that he intends to block Supply. 

Hon John Halden: No; I do not. 

Hon PETER FOSS: The member just said so. 

Hon John Halden: You are a disgrace; you would tum anything around. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! I do not want to have to keep calling for order. I told members when the 
Leader of the Opposition was speaking that I would not tolerate constant interjections. I keep saying that 
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the rules do not change from when a member is standing up on this side of the House to when a member 
from the other side of the House stands up. If members do not like what the member speaking is saying 
they must wait until he sits down and then get up and tell him. In the meantime if the Attorney General 
lowered the tone of his voice a bit perhaps that would not enrage the people to whom he is addressing his 
comments. 

Hon PEJER FOSS: Thank you, Mr President; I am very pleased to do so. It is very important that the 
little games the Leader of the Opposition plays be seen for what they are. We have achieved proper 
management in three years of government and brought forward the time of the Budget debate so that 
proper business principles can apply and we can carry out the business of government under the same 
principles that apply in ordinary day-to-daY business. Surely, at least to cut their ties with the past the 
Opposition would have applauded what we did. No; members opposite are steeped in the past and in bad 
practices and their incapacity to understand business. The Leader of the Opposition has principally 
demonstrated that to this day the Labor Party has such small knowledge of fmance and proper business it is 
totally incapable of understanding what is happening and of being trusted with money. This motion is one 
of the best examples I have seen of that in a long time. 

Of course things change. Throughout a year new factors come forward and we must deal with that, but the 
important thing is to map out our plans before the financial year. That is what this Government is doing. I 
am happy about the $200m raised by Hon John Halden. It reminded me of a sum not much different from 

. that - $235m; that is, the commitment by Hon John Halden's Government to Petrochemical Industries Co 
Ltd. Members opposite will remember PICL, a fraud on the people of Western Australia with which the 
Labor Party went into the 1989 elections deceiving the community. Even though the Labor Party knew of 
this $235m commitment to PICL -

Point of Order 

Hon MARK NEVILL: Mr President, what does this have to do with the Budget? It has nothing to do with 
it; $200m is related to forward estimates of this Budget, not the PICL plant. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! The member should confine his remarks to the motion being moved. 

Debate Resumed 

Hon PEJER FOSS: Had I not been interrupted I would have pointed out to this House the timing of that 
budgetary matter. Even though in that instance a commitment was made, after the Budget came down that 
$235m was not there. Subsequently it was paid for by Hon John Halden's Government out of the 
Treasurer's Advance Account. This Government is proposing the reverse of what his Government did. 
His Government with its dishonesty and deception of the people of Western Australia did not show in its 
Budget that expenditure to which it had committed itself. At least we are working on the basis of the facts. 
We wish to tell the people of Western Australia the situation in advance of expenditure. 

Hon Mark Nevill: You committed to abolishing payroll tax. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! 

Hon PEJER FOSS: I believe the Government's handling of this Budget is one of the best examples of 
financial management possible. I applaud it even though I am a member of the Government. I think it is 
an example that should be noted by the whole of Australia. However, I would like it made clear that I have 
noted Mr Halden's threat - he has told us that we should not think it mere persiflage; he intends to delay 
Supply in the same way the Senate did in 1975. For what reason? 

Hon Mark Nevill: We have not got the numbers, you fool. 

Hon PEJER FOSS: The Opposition does not need the numbers to delay. In 1975 a vote refusing Supply 
was not taken. 

Hon Mark Nevill interjected. 

Hon PETER FOSS: Is that an invitation to stop the Opposition's blocking Supply? He has threatened to 
filibuster Supply. 

Hon Mark Nevill: It is sophistry. 

Hon PEJER FOSS: I know what it means to filibuster and I know what it meant in 1975. Mr Halden's 
excuse for this motion is that members opposite do not believe in good management. 

Hon John Halden: Yes we do. This is not good management. 

Hon PEJER FOSS: Members opposite do not want to see a Budget brought down by a Government which 
understands business and finance and which is bringing forward a businesslike Budget. They do not like it. 
It is such a horrible idea to Mr Halden that he is demonstrating his unfitness to govern. 

Hon John Halden: You are even more full of rubbish than I thought. 

Hon PEJER FOSS: We thought members opposite may have learnt something by example over the past 
three years and forgotten their profligacy of the 1980s. However, it is the same party that wasted our 
money then and it is the same party that is totally unfit to be trusted with money now. This motion is a 
disgusting exhibition by the Labor Party, and its threat to block Supply is disgraceful. 
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HON KIM CHANCE (Agricultural) [258 pm]: Even though the Attorney General was called on a point 
of order to speak on the issue relevant to the motion it did not seem to impress on him the need to do that. 
It will be difficult to say from reading his speech that he addressed anything even remotely like the motion. 
The motion is an expression of concern about two matters relative to the estimates for this Budget. There 
are two quite clearly distinct parts to the argument. It seems necessary to spell those out, at least for the 
sake of Hon Peter Foss. 

Hon Doug Wenn: Do it slowly, otherwise he will not understand it. 

Hon KIM CHANCE: The two good reasons are the Opposition, and indeed none of us, as members of 
Parliament, should deal with Budget estimates without reference to the actual sum of money which was 
paid for each line item relative to the previous year. It is extremely difficult to make accurate comparisons 
without the actual figures. Hon John Halden pointed out very clearly that historically the difference 
between estimated actuals and actual actuals, as it were, is so big as to cause significant concern. 

The second and distinct part of the Opposition's interest in this matter is the question of the federal 
allocations. Hon John Halden has indicated that we are faced with possibly having specific purpose grants 
to Western Australia cut by $200m. 

Hon Max Evans: That is just a rumour. 

Hon KIM CHANCE: It is not just a rumour. I called Canberra today to ask about it. 

Hon N.F. Moore: The Prime Minister did not talk to you. 

Hon KIM CHANCE: He would not talk to me. It needs to be made clear that it is not the official position 
and it is not merely a rumour, but it is an opinion, which is the best way to put it. 

Hon Max Evans: One of the false comments from the Opposition. 

Hon KIM CHANCE: The opinion is that $2b will come off whole state allocation for specific pUIpose 
grants and $250000 will go into the financial assistance grant implementing the State's self-management 
strategies. The Treasurer referred to that in his Budget speech. I will remind members of two short 
passages from the Treasurer's speech. He said -

For its part, the Commonwealth has announced that it intends to make substantial reductions to 
expenditure. I, and the other Premiers and Chief Ministers, have urged the Commonwealth to 
critically examine its own expenditures and not attempt to solve its problems by cutting payments 
to the States. 

Four or five paragraphs further on he continues -

Should the Commonwealth decide, as part of its proposed $8 billion expenditure reductions, to 
reduce or eliminate specific Commonwealth programs which are delivered through State agencies, 
then those programs will be reduced accordingly. The State will have no option in this regard. 

Of course the Premier is dead right; there is nothing at all the State could do about it. The Premier has 
already warned us quite specifically in more frank terms than he needed to in the circumstances. Given 
that warning and that there is understanding, to say the least, in Canberra that something of that nature will 
happen, why in our state Budget is this not recognised other than in the Treasurer's speech? Why do we 
have in every line item that we look at in respect of specific purpose grants an $880m income source to the 
Western Australian Government? Why do we not see the possibility of that reduction being reflected? 

Hon Max Evans: We do not know what it is. 

Hon John Halden: We want to know what it is. 

Hon Max Evans: You tell me. 

Hon KIM CHANCE: Hon Peter Foss said that purely on the basis of the matters put before the House by 
the Leader of the Opposition we are unfit to govern. Let us analyse what the Leader of the Opposition 
asked for. He asked for the opportunity to scrutinise the Budget on the basis of the known actual 
expenditures from the year before. No Western Australian Opposition has ever had to consider a Budget 
without the known expenditure for the current year. We do not know what the commonwealth allocations 
will be. Western Australian Governments in the past have been placed in that situation and it is not unique, 
but when we have such clear warnings coming out of Canberra that we are facing a reduction in specific 
purpose grants, which could affect those most sensitive parts of government spending - for example 
health - we must take note. I am not sure, because I missed the last few minutes of the leader's speech, if 
he went into detail on that. Anybody can go through the last specific purpose grants and see how important 
they are for health. I think it represents three-quarters of the total amount. 

Hon John Halden: It is 43.6 per cent. 

Hon Max Evans: That is better. 

!Ion KIM CHANCE: It is almost half. If we have a major downward effect on specific purpose grants, it 
IS very clear that one of the items to be affected would be health. We all know that there is no flexibility at 
all in the Health budget. The State will not have any opportunities to absorb this blow and will have only 
one option, which is to fund it and go into deficit. 
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Hon Max Evans: You could tell us how to go into deficit. 

Hon KIM CHANCE: I do not think that interjection really warrants an answer. If there is no flexibility 
whatever the State has only one option, which is to go into deficit. It has not the option to cut down on the 
Health service. Let me explain how closely health services are operating with regard to their budget. The 
health service is a labour intensive industry. Country hospitals typically run their labour cost as a 
proportion of their total operating costs at between 65 and 70 per cent. They have 30 to 35 per cent to 
deliver the services; the rest is absorbed simply by wages overheads. If one starts cuts in those budgets, all 
of a sudden what looks like 10 per cent in overall funding ends up being a 30 per cent cut in services. I am 
not suggesting for one moment that the State would contemplate that because I know it would not. The 
option is to run into deficit. 

We were asked to consider a Budget, which on the face of it is a good Budget. We have conceded that. 
The Government cannot be critical at us for slagging off at the Budget as not being a good Budget. We 
have said that it is a good Budget predicated on the commonwealth-state outcomes. We are arguing that 
there is good reason to su~gest that those predications of the commonwealth-state outcomes are not true. 
The Leader of the Opposition, Hon Jim McGinty, has said that this Budget should have been in pencil. He 
is dead right. If we are facing cuts of that nature we have a serious problem. I feel some sympathy for the 
Government, because I would hate to be placed in that situation. The Government has done a pretty good 
job in its fmancial management. I think everyone recognises that. It has also had some good fortune with 
its income stream. However, it should not ask this Parliament to analyse and endorse a Budget which it 
knows will not stand up because of commonwealth-state outcomes. 

Hon John Halden: If it is good enough for the Minister for Finance to know the facts, it is good enough for 
this House. 

Hon KIM CHANCE: Yes. It is worth repeating in my remaining few seconds the wise words of the 
Minister for Finance. He said that like any good financial managers the Government will deal with the 
question on facts, not on theory. We are being asked to deal with this Budget on the basis of an entirely 
theoretical position in respect of the commonwealth-state outcome. 

HON MAX EVANS (North Metropolitan - Minister for Finance) [3.09 pm]: The motion is about the 
intention to have the Estimates Committee consider the Budget at a time when it will be impossible to 
determine the actual expenditure for the current financial year. The comment was made that the 
Opposition has always had this. In neither of the Budgets for the years 1990-91 and 1991-92 did we have 
unaudited accounts. 

Hon John Halden: You know they are different. Do not try to deviate. 

Hon MAX EVANS: I am saying that the Estimates Committee in those two years did not have actual 
figures for the debate. That occurred in 1992 and 1993 when I brought them in. 

Several members interjected. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! 

Hon MAX EVANS: I am asking for protection, Mr President. 

The PRESIDENT: I am saying "order!" That means that members should stop interjecting. 

Hon MAX EVANS: That is how it has been; the actual figures have been there to help the debate, one that 
went very slowly in earlier years. No responsible business in Australia would try to bring in a budget after 
the year end, which was done by Governments prior to my taking over responsibility for this. 

Hon John Halden: I applaud you for that; you do not need to convince me. That is not the issue. 

Hon MAX EVANS: I thank the member. Any board approving a budget has to deal with estimated actual 
outcomes; that is all it can have. One approves a budget and it becomes a guide as to how the business will 
be run for the next 12 months. One changes the budget during the year according to economic, weather or 
sales trends. In our case it may be a result of something the Federal Government does. The member's 
motion refers to the "likely impact on State programs from the Federal Budget that will not be handed 
down until mid-late August". We are talking about $8b of an annual Budget of $120b. In one year that is 
less than 4 per cent of the total; $2b is less than 2 per cent of the total; and $200m is about 3 per cent of our 
total Budget in relative terms. We are and have been responsible. It was too late in 1993 to bring in a 
Budget before June - we were just elected to government. In the next two years we brought down the 
Budget before then. I would like to have done this two years ago, but the mechanics of getting the Program 
Statements did not allow that. We have a new Assistant Under Treasurer for Budgets - Mike Harris - who 
has done an excellent job and without him we would not have been able to achieve what we have. We 
have all the Program Statements and books in place so that we can do a responsible job. We have also 
brought together all the old housekeeping accounts relating to recurrent expenditure and capital 
expenditure to balance them both. We also brought in four-year estimates, which lock agencies in line so 
that we know exactly what will happen. This is the third year. 

Hon John Halden: You have wobbled a bit about that. 

Hon MAX EVANS: We have to do that; we are not stupid. If the member believes that then he is out of 
touch. They are a guideline to what we are doing. Anyone who sticks rigidly to a budget is stupid. I know 
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people who have not had a budget and they have gone bankrupt - they kept trading in adverse conditions. 
The Standing Committee on Estimates and Financial Operations has terms of reference, one of which is 
that the committee must consider and report on the Estimates of Expenditure laid before the Council each 
year. They are debating only the estimates. The first year they were not available. It was my decision not 
to have that information. I still do not like estimated figures, but they are here. The figures last year were 
not far off the mark. The standing committee must report on the estimates referred to under clause (3) by 
or within one sitting day of the day on which the second reading of the Appropriation (Consolidated 
Revenue Fund) Bill is moved. In other words, in the past we noted the papers and the issue was debated in 
the other place. When the Bill came from the other place the committee worked to make the papers 
available in one day. It will be interesting to see what happens and whether we read the Bill from the other 
House or hold it up. We have not really worked out from all the threats what Hon John Halden will do. 

Hon John Halden: I know exactly what tactics I will use. The Minister should not be silly enough to think 
that. We will make you account for this Budget - take it on board. 

Hon MAX EVANS: That is fine. The Federal Government has already agreed that the general purpose 
grant of $1.6b will be held in place. We are now looking at $88Om, making a total of $2.5b. We have 
already absorbed $173m and $180m of the general purpose grants. They went down $53m, $54m and 
$120m. 

Hon John Halden: We scrutinised it in this place. 

Hon MAX EVANS: Did we? We were told about that later; we were told we would not get the money. 
That was simply a situation where the Federal Government took away the money. Members opposite want 
us to be the most backward State in Australia and to go back to where we were a few years ago in relation 
to the Budget. In 1995 the Federal Labor Government tabled and passed its Budget prior to 30 June. 
Obviously some Labor members are brighter than others. In 1996, due to the election, that process has 
been delayed. It was quite responsible on the part of the Labor Government not to try to get a Budget 
through when it would no longer be in government. 

Hon John Halden: That is exactly the same circumstance now. 

Hon MAX EVANS: Queensland and South Australia passed their Budgets prior to 30 June 1995; New 
South Wales was late through having a new Government. 

Hon John Halden: We got a new Government federally. 

Hon MAX EVANS: We are not a new Government here. Last year, the Federal Government and the 
Governments of Queensland and South Australia all tabled and passed their Budgets before June. Not one 
of those Parliaments could have been debating actual figures. This year we understand that South 
Australia, New South Wales and Western Australia will all table and pass their Budgets before June - in 
Western Australia, subject to Hon John Halden's graciousness. 

Hon John Halden: You had better believe it. 

Hon N.F. Moore: That is another threat. 

Hon MAX EVANS: We are looking at good, sound financial management. I like to take quite a bit of the 
credit for that. We brought in net appropriations so that departments could be more responsible; so that 
they could earn more money and keep it. We do not allow the Police Department to have net 
appropriations, otherwise traffic fines might go into its budget. However, other departments keep the 
money. That is working out very well. This year we are allowing departments to carry forward 3 per cent 
underspending. 

Hon John Halden: We do not have a problem with that. 

Hon MAX EVANS: One of the reasons we brought in the Budget before the end of June was to prevent 
departments spending up to the end of the year to create a benchmark for the next year. 

Hon John Halden: I think it was a very smart move. 

Hon MAX EVANS: I can see that the member appreciates that. The Leader of the Opposition in the other 
place has made some comments agreeing with what we are doing. We want to be responsible and I believe 
this is what all Governments should do. The Fiscal Responsibility Bill in New Zealand provides that a 
balance sheet should be produced within three months of an election. When we have all agencies on proper 
accrual accounting, I will be introducing a similar requirement. 

Hon John Halden: That is particularly reasonable. 

Hon MAX EVANS: That will lead to tighter financial control of all agencies. 

The member has a question on notice referring to underspending on capital expenditure and how we are 
behind. I always remember Hon Joe Berinson being asked how he would finance $85m for the Teachers' 
Credit Union. He said it was underspending. I had never heard the term. It means that it will not be spent 
this year but next year. One of the reasons we bring the Budget right forward is so that people can spend 
their money. Cash flow is not as good, but it allows agencies to get things done. Those issues are delayed 
because of the process of formulating the plans. That is why we have a degree of underspending. 
However, we do not spend our underspending on something else; we leave it there and carry it forward to 
the next year. 
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Hon John Halden: I know that. 

Hon MAX EVANS: That is something with which we must deal. 

I regret the tone of this motion because I have tried to be very responsible. I could not do everything the 
first year we were in government. Estimated actuals are just as good as the Budget; there is line for line 
detail. Reference is made to specific purpose grants of $880m and, yes, they do go to health and so on, but 
if the Government makes any adjustments they will be made in the total $7b Budget. This is only 3 per 
cent of that figure. It will not be on these issues that we will decide whether those specific programs 
should be in or out. That will be a decision that we will make when we know what is there. Specific 
purpose grants will be identified to be taken out and we might say that that is not a good idea. When we 
have decided on that we will then decide how we will fund it 
Hon John Halden: What happens if the Government now borrows $30m? How would we know in the 
budgetary process? We would not know and that is the problem. 

Hon MAX EVANS: We could use the Treasurer's Advance Account. We will let members opposite know 
exactly what we are doing. It will be clear when the Federal Government says how much money we have. 
We will provide answers at that time based on the facts and not on theoretical -

[The member's time expired.] 

HON MARK NEVILL (Mining and Pastoral) [3.19 pm]: This year is unique. The federal Budget will 
be brought down on 20 August, which is later than in the past few years. The Prime Minister has flagged 
that there will be $8b-worth of cuts. 

Hon Max Evans: Over two years. 

Hon MARK NEVILL: Even if we say that there will be $4b of cuts in this financial year and we take 
10 per cent of that, Western Australia will suffer to the tune of approximately $400m this financial year. 
That is both federal and state, and I will develop that point later. 

Hon Max Evans: You are smarter than that. 

Hon MARK NEVILL: The Minister will see the point of my argument later. The Minister's analogy about 
the private and public sectors does not hold much water. In the normal process it is good practice to bring 
down a Budget before the end of the financial year. However, in the private sector the budgets are simpler 
than the one brought down in this place last week. We have hundreds of sets of financial statements. 
Private enterprise has one. If we are unlucky, there may be half a dozen. 

Hon Max Evans: We are very clever. 

Hon MARK NEVILL: There are so many gaps in the Budget it is not particularly useful. The Premier said 
that if the federal Budget is a slash and bum Budget, which we can expect in the first year of its three year 
cycle, there will be cuts in state services. What if the Federal Government slashes half the funds allocated 
to the Royal Flying Doctor Service? Politically there is no way in the world that the Minister can say that 
every third accident on the Eyre Highway or every third call will be serviced. 

Hon Max Evans: Mining companies should put in much more money to the service. 

Hon MARK NEVILL: Western Mining has been one of the big contributors to the RFDS. The Federal 
Government used to fund many other projects such as the patient assisted travel scheme but now the State 
is responsible. If the Federal Government stopped funding such programs tomorrow, politically it would 
be difficult to pull out of the situation. This Government is running the risk of dropping about $200m for 
specific purpose grants. We have no idea from the Budget how the Program Statements will be affected. 
The Minister for Finance said that the Government would cut the programs, but politically it is not so easy. 

Hon Max Evans: I did not say that. The Premier said it. 

Hon MARK NEVILL: We will go into this round of estimates without any financial statements, audited or 
unaudited. We will consider this Budget without any performance indicators and practically no annual 
reports - we have some, particularly from the government trading enterprises, because they seem to put out 
annual reports fairly early. 

The de facto Leader of the House spoke about a threat to block Supply. That is nonsense. No way could 
we block Supply. We will scrutinise the Budget to the extent that we can, line by line. The Minister may 
take that to be filibustering and delaying Supply, but for Hon Peter Foss to suggest that we will block 
Supply was a nonsense and irrelevant. 

Hon N.F. Moore: He said you would delay it. 

Hon MARK NEVILL: The Minister for Finance was drawing a long bow in claiming there was some 
parallel between the private sector budgets and the state Budget. Companies such as Western Mining and 
CRA have been able to estimate accurately for years their end of year figures -

Hon Max Evans: We can too. Look at last year; we did not go far wrong. 

Hon MARK NEVILL: The Minister for Finance was correct when he said that the Government could 
probably limit the departments and agencies to the expenditure figures. We do not say that the expenditure 
figures are rubbery. We say that the revenue figures are rubbery. The Minister does not know what 
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revenue will be available until the federal Budget is handed down on 20 August. If a mechanism existed. 
as there is under the Local Government Grants Commission. to get a notional grant before the end of the 
financial year - an initiative introduced a few years ago; local governments know what they may expect to 
receive. or a little more - the Government could get away with what it is doing. In the longer term this is a 
sensible measure. I agree with bringing down a Budget before 30 June, but this is a unique year. We have 
the prospect of a slash and bum Federal Government Budget which will result in heavy cuts. The State 
Government does not have a clue about the cuts because the Federal Government cannot afford to tell any 
State what the cuts might be. Yet this Government is asking us, on faith, to pass a Budget with no financial 
statements, performance indicators or end of year financial figures on revenue, and no indication of special 
purpose grants. We are to, take on faith the press statement released by the Federal Government that 
general purpose grants will not be cut. 

I have a question for the Minister for Finance: What is the pressing need to bring down the Budget this 
year by 30 June? 

Hon Max Evans: I warned you last year but I could not get through. 

Hon MARK NEVILL: Is it to clear the decks for a 30 July election? 

Hon Max Evans: That is not a bad idea! 

Hon MARK NEVILL: That would be the only benefit. I can see no other benefit. The Opposition has 
guaranteed that the Budget will pass through this House by 31 August. We will not reject Supply or block 
the Budget. That is a furphy. It is absolute nonsense. We are Her Majesty's Opposition. Our job is to 
scrutinise the Budget of this Government. We believe that with the information provided this year and 
with the prospect of some very heavy cuts in the Federal Budget we will not have a clue about what we are 
looking at. 

Hon Max Evans: How do we audit accounts before 31 August? 

Hon MARK NEVILL: Money is tucked away in miscellaneous appropriations for wages and all sorts of 
things because the Government does not know. We are asked to take this on faith. The Government must 
worry not only about the cuts in its Budget but also about the holes it must plug to account for the cuts the 
Federal Government will make. Politically. this Government cannot be seen taking no action. That is the 
real problem for the Government. 

The whole budget process this year is unacceptable. It is untenable. I see no pressing need to bring down 
the Budget by 30 June unless the Government wants to clear the decks for a July election. I cannot see any 
real benefit. 

Hon Max Evans: Is that all you are worrying about? 

Hon MARK NEVILL: If that is the intention, the Minister should be honest about it and tell us. 

HON JOHN HALDEN (South Metropolitan - Leader of the Opposition) [3.27 pm]: The contribution by 
the Attorney General was amazing. He did not address the issues. The issues are self-explanatory! 

Hon N.F. Moore: He got up your nose. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Let us scrutinise this Budget in an appropriate and reasonable way. The Minister 
for Finance dragged in another red herring when he said that we would not have the audited statements. 
We did not have them last year or the year before for the Estimates Committees -

Hon N.F. Moore: Or ever! 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: We had the unaudited statements, but we should at least deal with the actuals, and 
the reality of the federal Budget and its implications for this State. What an unreasonable request by an 
Opposition! According to Hon Peter Foss and the Minister for Finance it is almost high treason. We are 
unfit to be an Opposition because we want to know the facts before we pass the most vital legislation this 
Parliament is expected to consider annually. 

Then we had the accusation that I was making the odd threat. I am making the odd threat! That should be 
clear. If anyone thinks that I have not worked out the tactics he is wrong. I will amend this Bill ad 
infinitum. We will debate it at the estimates stage, line by line - not the Estimates Committee stage! If 
members opposite want to go through that stupidity we will. but let us be reasonable and accept that it will 
be far better for all concerned if we debate the matter in a spirit of cooperation. We should consider the 
matter with all the available facts before us. The facts regarding the actuals and the forthcoming federal 
Budget provide only minimal information, as the Standing Committee on Estimates and Financial 
Operations has detailed. Surely we are entitled to the most rudimentary, fundamental, baseline figures that 
are available. 

Hon Max Evans: You have the Program Statements, the same as you had years ago. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Our requests are not unreasonable. I repeat, the Government will have its Budget 
passed by 31 August. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You are.a11 heart. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I have been for many years. 
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Hon N.F. Moore: We will deal with your strategies in due course. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: We will deal with them one by one. 

Hon Max Evans: You have been given the best of advice regarding how to hold up the Budget. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It is simple. I have thought it through. It is unbelievable that a Government that 
says it is financially responsible and believes in accountability should say - bearing in mind that we cannot 
wait for the facts and debate them - that the Minister for Finance will deal with the facts but the Parliament 
will not. That is arrant nonsense. 

[Motion lapsed, pursuant to Standing Order No 72.] 

WITNESS PROTECTION (WESTERN AUSTRALIA) BILL 

Receipt and First Reading 

Bill received from the Assembly; and, on motion by Hon N.F. Moore (Leader of the House), read a first 
time. 

Second Reading 

HON N.F. MOORE (Mining and Pastoral - Leader of the House) [3.30 pm]: I move -

That the Bill be now read a second time. 

This Bill makes provision for the formal establishment of the state witness protection program, which 
police have been informally operating in this State since 1989. This Bill is intended to complement the 
commonwealth Witness Protection Act 1994, which came into operation in April 1994. The Government's 
commitment to law and order is further enhanced by the introduction of this legislation. The protection of 
witnesses has been shown to be an integral part of the fight against serious crime in Australian and 
international jurisdictions. This Bill will provide the capacity to protect an innocent person who witnesses 
a crime and reports it to authorities. 

Apart from innocent witnesses, experience has shown that in the case of organised or serious crime, it is 
often necessary to provide protection to persons who are accomplices or who have some close knowledge 
of criminal activities. In those instances, the state witness protection program may be utilised whenever 
such persons have given or agreed to give evidence on behalf of the Crown. Persons who are prepared to, 
or have given evidence when there is a risk to that person's safety or welfare need to be protected. That 
protection also needs to be extended to the family of a witness . 

. The level of protection and assistance to be given to a witness on the program may range from close 
personal protection and surveillance, or relocation, to a change of identity and integration back into the 
community. Other action may include providing accommodation and transport or providing assistance in 
obtaining employment or access to education. If given appropriate protection, a witness will then be able 
to give evidence without fear of retribution. I should stress that persons are not placed onto the state 
witness protection program in a perfunctory manner. Often, there are death threats or threats of physical 
harm against a person or family members which necessitates their placement on the program. 

The commonwealth legislation was developed after a commonwealth parliamentary joint committee report 
on witness protection. A commonwealth~state-territory steering committee was established and identified 
the major issues which have been incorporated within the commonwealth legislation and are now 
addressed within this Bill. The commonwealth Act provides that federal agencies, such as the Australian 
Taxation Office, will not be able to issue documents for persons with new identities on state and territory 
witness programs unless there is complementary state legislation and arrangements in place. It is necessary 
that this Bill be passed and come into operation as soon as possible, as the Western Australia Police 
Service is now statutorily prohibited from obtaining commonwealth identity documents for protected 
witnesses. 

Witness protection programs currently operate in most States and the Australian Federal Police operate the 
national witness protection program. By enacting this Bill, Western Australia will come into line with 
similar legislation that has been passed in New South Wales, and is proposed in Victoria, Queensland and 
South Australia. While the state witness protection program has been operating in this State for a number 
of years, there have not been statutory powers and controls in place. This Bill will provide for the 
Commissioner of Police to have sole responsibility for deciding whether to include a person in the 
program. The Commissioner is in the best position to assess the veracity of any threat or risk to a witness. 
Given the sensitivity of these issues, it is essential that the information not be widely disseminated. The 
more people who know about the circumstances that necessitate someone being placed on witness 
protection, the greater the risk of jeopardising the program. The protection of witnesses is clearly a police 
operational matter. 

The maintenance and integrity of the program must be strictly controlled. As such, the case officer from 
the police witness protection unit cannot be responsible for placement of a person in the program. A 
witness is not to be included in the program as a reward or as a means of encouraging the witness to give 
evidence or make a statement. The role of the program is to provide a service to protect the witness if there 
is a risk to the person's safety or welfare. 
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Once a person has been assessed as suitable for placement in the program, he or she will be required to 
enter into a memorandum of understanding. That memorandum must setout the basis on which a person is 
included in the program and details of the protection and assistance to be provided. The memorandum of 
understanding must also contain a provision that the protection and assistance may be terminated if the 
participant breaches the memorandum. A statement must also be included advising the witness of a right to 
complain to the parliamentary commissioner about the conduct of the police in relation to the program. 

The Bill provides for state police and other approved agencies such as the National Crime Authority, to 
enter into agreements with the Commissioner of Police for assistance in witness protection. Such 
arrangements may involve assisting another law enforcement agency in protecting relocated witnesses and 
include the recovery of operational costs. Along with state police, other approved agencies will be able to 
make a private application before a Supreme Court judge for a new identity order. Such an order may 
involve creating a new identity by issuing a new birth certificate. Constraints are put in place before a new 
identity is to be created. The Supreme Court has to be satisfied that the change is necessary and that the 
person is likely to comply with the memorandum of understanding. Additionally. a Supreme Court order 
would not be granted if a change of name by deed poll or licence would suffice. Safeguards are provided 
so that a person cannot avoid civil or criminal liability, or be afforded additional qualifications by 
placement on the program. Further clauses provide for the restoration of a former identity and procedures 
to govern the integration of a witness into the community in his or her former identity. 

Part 3 of this Bill addresses secrecy and disclosure in relation to the program. There are strict criteria 
controlling the release of information which may prejudice the effectiveness or security of the program or 
may identify a protected witness. Unless a court's presiding officer considers in the interests of justice 
otherwise, any disclosure in a court regarding a protected person's new or former identity must be held in 
private. Part 3 of the Bill also deals with the situation where a protected witness may have a criminal 
record. The Commissioner of Police must produce the person' s criminal record. However, either the new 
identity or the former identity of the witness will be able to be protected. Generally, a protected witness 
who has been given a new identity will give evidence in his or her former name. Additionally, any witness 
who has been provided with a new identity will be required to advise the Commissioner of Police if he or 
she is to give evidence in criminal proceedings. The Commissioner may then disclose to the court, the 
prosecutor and the accused person or the accused person's legal representative any criminal record that 
may be recorded under the witness's former identity. 

Severe penalties are provided in part 4 for persons who identify a protected witness, the location or 
circumstances of a witness, or information that compromises the security of a witness. A 10 year 
imprisonment penalty applies, or a summary conviction will attract a penalty of three years or a fine of 
$12000. Should a witness or former witness disclose sensitive information about the witness protection 
program, a crime is committed and a maximum penalty of five years' imprisonment applies. Alternatively 
a summary conviction attracts a penalty of two years' imprisonment or a fine of $8 000. 

Although the Commissioner of Police is required to keep the register of the witness protection program 
secure, the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administrative Investigations and the Auditor General have 
access if necessary for the purposes of an investigation or audit. Additionally, the responsible Minister 
must prepare an annual report in consultation with the Commissioner of Police on the general operations 
and performance of the state witness protection program. The report must be prepared in a manner that 
does not prejudice the effectiveness or security of the program and be laid before both Houses of 
Parliament. 

Care has been taken to limit access to information about the witness protection program. It is essential that 
only authorised persons or authorities are permitted to have access to information contained in the register. 
Accordingly, the Bill provides for the witness protection unit within the Police Service to be regarded as an 
exempt agency for the purposes of the Freedom of Information Act. The schedule to the Bill also makes 
provision for designated police officers to be appointed as honorary community corrections officers for the 
purposes of supervising a protected witness who may be under a court order or on parole. 

This Bill will ensure that the vital protection that is needed for witnesses and their families will be able to 
be continued under proper statutory control. I commend the Bill to the House. 

Debate adjourned, on motion by Hon Tom Helm. 

DOG AMENDMENT BILL 

Receipt and First Reading 

Bill received from the Assembly; and, on motion by Hon N.F. Moore (Leader of the House), read a first 
time. 

Second Reading 

HON N.F. MOORE (Mining and Pastoral - Leader of the House) [3.40 pm]: I move -

That the Bill be now read a second time. 

This legislation follows the tragic death of a lady in Wanneroo from an apparent attack by large, aggressive 
dogs. In addition, numerous dog attacks are reported each year. Many of these attacks occur because 
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owners are not exercising proper, responsible control over their dogs. The intent of this Bill is to give local 
governments the legislative power to take action against irresponsible dog owners and to deal with dogs 
that have attacked or have displayed a tendency towards aggressive behaviour. Such behaviour can include 
attempting to bite, rushing at, or harassing a person or an animal. The Bill gives councils the power to 
declare a particular dog - not a breed of dog - to be a dangerous dog, where it has caused injury or damage 
by an attack or it has repeatedly shown a tendency to attack a person, animal or vehicle, although no injury 
has occurred. 

An attack is defined as including situations where a dog aggressively rushes at, harasses, bites or otherwise 
causes physical injury to any person or animal. It also includes situations where either the clothing of a 
person is tom by a dog or a person's property is damaged during an attack. Once a dog is declared 
dangerous, it will be mandatory for the dog to be muzzled at all times when in a public place. When 
declaring a dog to be dangerous, a council may also impose on its owner other control requirements such as 
keeping the dog in a securely fenced yard from which it cannot escape; preventing or limiting its access to 
publiC areas; and erecting warning signs at entrance points to the property where the dog is kept. A council 
can also require a dangerous dog to be on a leash even when in a dog exercise area. An exercise area is 
generally a park where dogs are permitted to run around off a leash. 

The owner of a declared dangerous dog will be able to object to a council against that council's declaration 
and any control requirements. Alternatively, the owner can appeal to the local court. The declaration can 
be cancelled where the owner satisfies the councilor the court that the dog is safe. This could include the 
dog passing a behavioural or training course. Once a dog is declared dangerous, an authorised officer may 
enter the premises where the dog is ordinarily kept to ensure that any control requirements are being 
complied with. No warrant will be needed for such entry. However, a warrant will be required to enter a 
residential building. Where an authorised person or a police officer has reasonable grounds to believe that 
an attack has occurred by a dog which has already been declared dangerous, those persons may enter any 
premises without a warrant to seize and impound the dog. The owner must be advised when this occurs. 
The intent of this provision is to enable a dangerous dog to be immediately detained so that it cannot attack 
again. 

Where a dangerous dog is seized following an attack, the council will be required to give notice to the 
owner that the dog may be destroyed. The owner has a right of appeal against such action. The current 
provisions of the Act enable the owner of any dog which has attacked to claim that all reasonable 
precautions were taken to avoid the attack. This defence is being removed and the Bill places an absolute 
liability on the owner or person in charge of the dog for the dog attack unless the dog was provoked. These 
persons will also be liable for injuries and damages caused during an attack. Where the owner of a 
dangerous dog moves, sells or gives the dog away, the owner will be required to advise the relevant council 
within 24 hours to ensure that records on such animals are kept up to date and to enable a council to 
monitor compliance with control requirements. The Bill significantly increases the existing penalty 
provisions for offences in order that they be commensurate with the severity of the offences. The current 
maximum penalty for a person who sets a dog onto another person or animal is being increased from 
$2000 to $10 000 and/or 12 months' imprisonment. 

The provisions of this Bill reflect the Government's concern about dog attacks on people and animals and 
the irresponsible attitude being taken by owners who allow their dogs to wander at large without any 
effective control. Owners who ignore these new laws will now face very tough measures, not only by way 
of penalties, but also by more immediate action such as the impounding of the offending dog and its 
destruction. People must feel free to walk the streets without being threatened, harassed, chased or bitten 
by dogs. This Bill is a positive step towards overcoming the problems being created by aggressive and 
dangerous dogs. I commend the Bill to the House. 

Debate adjourned, on motion by Hon Tom Helm. 

Resumed from 5 December 1995. 

Sitting suspendedJrom 3.45 to 4.00 pm 

EDUCA TION AMENDMENT BILL 

Second Reading 

HON JOHN HALDEN (South Metropolitan - Leader of the Opposition) [4.00 pm): This Bill contains 
basically four provisions: First, it seeks to regularise arrangements for the administration of technical and 
non-government education under the Education Act. Second, it will allow community use of school 
facilities. Third, it will allow schools to adopt a school student dress code. Fourth, it will provide for the 
extension of the government low interest loan scheme for the provision of capital works for the education 
of four year old children enrolled at non-government schools. 

Having read those four criteria which surround this Bill I am pleased to say that the Opposition will support 
this legislation. On the basis of those criteria it is hardly surprising that we would support it. However, we 
would like the Minister responsible for the Bill to address our specific concerns in certain areas and to 
understand why we have those concerns. Those concerns are predominantly about the student dress code, 
and also about the low interest loan scheme to the non-government sector based on the Government's Good 
Start program. Members who succeed me in speaking in this debate will highlight some of the concerns 
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they have been faced with, particularly in the area of dress codes. The former Minister organised for me a 
briefing with officials from the Education Department at which I went through some of my concerns about 
what is proposed in this Bill. Although I support the general thrust of it, I am concerned about some of the 
more technical detailed problems that can arise, predominantly through overzealousness by people to have 
a dress code enforced in schools. As the Minister for Employment and Training said in his former capacity 
as Minister for Education, about 100 schools have trialled the issue of dress codes. Generally it is fair to 
say that that has been done in a reasonable way. However, as I will indicate later, some outrageous 
excesses occurred in those trials. I am not suggesting that the legislation is not reasonable, but that the 
department and the Government must be careful. If there are to be regulations in this area - I presume there 
will be - safeguards must be enshrined in those regulations. 

I will now progress through the Bill part by part and comment on the issues that are presented. Part 1 of 
the Bill does not require any comment; it contains the preliminaries of the Bill. Part 2 creates the 
Department of Training and the Western Australian Office of Non-government Education. The 
Department of Training and its new formation comes about as a result of the Vickery review. The 
Opposition accepts some parts of that review and does not accept others. However, it is government policy 
and obviously has created a Department of Training. We applaud the Government for recognising the 
necessity to amend an antiquated 1928 Education Act, to realise that we are now in a far more 
contemporary situation and that there is a difference between preprimary, primary and secondary 
education, and to hive off from those responsibilities the technical education division, which will be known 
as the Department of Training. No-one could have any objection to that. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You guys set it up in the first place. It was called the Department of Employment, 
Vocational Education and Training. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Yes. The Opposition obviously does not have an objection to that provision. The 
amendments provide for the employment of lecturing staff in T AFE colleges and cover the administrative 
functioning at colleges, and remove those areas from the Education Act. I have previously been critical of 
this Government and the former Minister who promised early in the life of this Government an amended 
Education Act and also on a number of occasions a vocational education and training Act. In the latter 
stage of this Government's four year term the Vocational Education and Training Bill is in the other place 
at the moment and under this Bill four discrete areas will be amended in the Education Act. On previous 
occasions the Minister has made great play of the fact that the Education Act is antiquated; I agree. 
However, having made great play of the issue, that he has not brought comprehensive legislation for a new 
Education Act to this Parliament is lax on the part of the Government. 

Hon N.F. Moore: If you have the opportunity to be the Minister for Education, or if you take the 
opportunity to read the Education Act and all the issues attached to it, you will realise that the longer it 
takes, the better with respect to getting it right. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I concede that there are difficulties. 

Hon N.F. Moore: It is difficult legislation; it takes time. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I think I may have said that to Hon Norman Moore by interjection when he made 
his protestations about how lax the Labor Party was in government by not reforming this legislation. I 
agree with him; we should have done that. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You didn't offer to start it in 10 years. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I am advised thal we did start. 

Hon N.F. Moore: Until you saw that it would make no difference to the numbers and you put it on the 
shelf. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: That is the next point I was coming to: The Minister has seen exactly the same 
consequences. 

Hon N.F. Moore: I think you put it on the shelf with the other things you did, like the schools renewal 
program. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I thought it was a particularly reasonable policy; so did the Government, and it 
used it. 

The DEPUTY PRESIDENT (Hon Barry House): Order! I cannot see the point in having an argument 
about something both members agree on. 

Hon N.F. Moore: We don't do anything other than argue. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Mr Deputy President, with all due respect I do not know that we wanted you in our 
argument! 

The Minister is correct when he says that it is difficult and contentious legislation. My understanding when 
I was the shadow Minister was that the drafting of the education Bill was well advanced. In fact, I have the 
feeling that it could have been here; however, it is not an issue the Government would want debated prior 
to an election. Instead, we have four small pieces of legislation to tidy up matters at the edge rather than to 
deal with the central issue of a contemporary education Act that is needed. 

.~ 
IH 
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Hon N.F. Moore: Be fair, this Bill was introduced into the Assembly a long time ago. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Yes, Minister, but the Government has the numbers in both Houses; I cannot help 
that. 

Hon N.F. Moore: It is not something that was just thought up now; it was introduced into the Assembly a 
long time ago. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I concede that, but we do not have a new Education Act. All we have is four fairly 
noncontroversial amendments to the existing Education Act. The sooner Governments of all political 
persuasions do what the Minister suggested and do what we all believe in - that is, reform the whole of the 
Education Act and stop this piecemeal nonsense - the better off we will be both legislatively and with 
regard to the future direction of education in this State. I am sure that will be an all inspiring debate that 
will give rise to enormous controversy in the electorate. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You cannot wait. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: No. I assure the Minister that I try to encourage him as much as possible. 

Hon N.F. Moore: It would be a terrible pity if people like you used education as a political football. That 
is one of the great tragedies of modem politics. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I do not think I have done that. One of the great problems is that education is used 
as a bit of a political football, sometimes rightly, and sometimes quite wrongly. 

Hon N.F. Moore: Not just by politicians, either. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: No. It would be far from the truth to think that the 91 members of this Parliament 
are the sole contributors to the political machinations about education. 

This Bill will create the Office of Non-government Education and the Department of Training. The Office 
of Non-government Education will be given responsibility for the inspection and registration of all non
government schools and specific non-government care centres and preschool centres which operate 
independently; the inspection of attendance registers at non-government schools; and the provision of 
fmancial assistance to non-government schools and non-government care centres and preschool centres. 
These amendments are not particularly controversial. It is interesting that although the Government hailed 
the recommendations in the Vickery report, a number of its recommendations with regard to the 
Department of Training have not been implemented; but I guess that is a debate for another day. However, 
there may be a loss of focus when we start with a central theme about the future direction of education and 
then chop out the bits that do not suit the Government's political direction and ideology. That may be a 
problem for the Department of Training. I spoke recently with some peoyle, who I am sure are allies of the 
Government, who were particularly scathing of the inefficiencies that stil remain within the training sector, 
and of the duplication and the costs that that sector enforces upon the Government. 

Hon N.F. Moore: Hang on; there is a Bill in the other place that is designed to address those issues. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Yes, but this Bill will create the Department of Training, and although this Bill is 
the start of the Vickery report recommendations, there are still people in the community on the Minister'S 
side of politics who do not believe that this Bill is going in the right direction. I concede that that debate is 
addressed more appropriately to the other Bill, but the reforms that were proposed by Vickery and that 
have been implemented do not appear to a number of the people who are involved in this sector to actually 
address the central problems of training, which in some respects are duplication and the enormous costs -

Hon N.F. Moore: Duplication of what? 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Duplication of services and of people doing the same thing, and I guess also the 
inefficiencies of bureaucracy at the size at which it will still be with the colleges of technical and further 
education in particular. The devolution of responsibility down the line has seen an enormous burgeoning 
of the bureaucracy at the middle level, and although the bureaucracy at the top level has diminished, that 
has not been as successful as a number of people, in a bipartisan sense, would like to see. I will not go too 
far down that track, because it is a matter for the other Bill, but as this Bill commences the process, it is 
reasonable to point out early on that there will be a considerable and healthy debate in that area and there 
are still enormous concerns about the efficiencies of the new Department of Training that has been 
formalised in this Bill. 

Hon N.F. Moore: This Bill is making some changes to the Education Act to reflect the changed 
circumstances in respect of training. This Bill is not amending the training system. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: This Bill will create an independent Department of Training. 

Hon N.F. Moore: It recognises for the purposes of the Education Act that there is a Department of 
Training. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: That is all I am saying. In commencing that legislative process, the Minister 
should be aware that what he hopes to achieve with regard to the Vickery report is now being questioned 
by people on both sides of politics. 

Hon N.F. Moore: I think I know to whom you have been talking. 
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Hon JOHN HALDEN: The Minister probably knows both groups. 

I presume that the inspection of attendance registers at non-government schools will be done by what have 
colloquially been called truancy officers of the Education Department; I am not sure what is their official 
title these days. There are enormous demands upon those people, and their staffing is below the level that 
is required. What additional resources will the Government provide in order to achieve the level of 
scrutiny of non-government schools that is envisaged; and what demands will the non-government sector 
be able to place upon the government sector with regard to enforcement and follow-up? How does the 
Government intend to be involved in this area? We are not being critical of this move, but we want to 
understand its implications for government. 

The third part of the Bill provides for the community use of school facilities. Neither the Opposition nor 
anyone else would deny the Government the right to go down this path, and we do not want to be 
particularly vicious about our scrutiny of this, although we do have some general concerns. It has become 
obvious over the past 10 years that I have been in this place that there is an enormous problem with the 
under-utilisation of school facilities. I am sure it is not an exaggeration to say that billions of dollars have 
been invested into school facilities, which are used for approximately six hours a day for 40 weeks of the 
year, but which must be maintained and be under surveillance for the whole year, and that is an enormous 
waste. One can only compliment and encourage the Government on its proposal to free up to the 
community the use of those facilities and hope that the community will take up that opportunity. We have 
some concerns about the issues of over-zealousness, accountability and delegation, but I will deal with 
those later. Besides getting value for money out of such an enormous wealth of community resources, 
encouraging the community into the schools has two significant benefits. One is that people feel some 
compatibility with the resources and feel they are getting value for money; the other is that there will be 
people in schools for more hours, which will assist in maintaining the security of the schools. None of that 
would cause problems to anyone in our community. 

The desire to ease the difficulties of allowing local government greater access to our schools is to be 
complimented. I understand the Minister's difficulty at a personal level, where he alone had the ability to 
enter into arrangements or contracts with the non-government sector; that caused enormous delays and 
slowed the process. It is appropriate to delegate that power to the CEO. I hope that when planning future 
resources local government will be far more cognisant of the resources available in schools, so that some of 
the enormous duplication and wastage of public money that we have seen in the past will be stopped. For 
example, schools with enormous ovals have been built adjacent to local government ovals. The Melville 
Primary School, which I attended, has enormous acreage of green fields, while down the road is an 
enormous park with lakes and whatever else provided by the City of Melville. It is hard to understand how 
and why that duplication ever arose. That happened in the 1960s. However, even when I lived in the City 
of Wanneroo, with its growing suburban developments, there was enormous duplication of facilities. That 
local government authority built a pool within a kilometre or so of a high school pool. A contemporary 
situation of which I am aware is a high school having a pool and not opening it to the community during 
the summer holidays. The pressure then goes on to the local government authority to build a pool. Surely 
we must endeavour to rationalise that process and to operate more cooperatively than in the past. 

One of the greatest disappointments in my dealings with local government recently involved the Como 
Senior High School where the City of South Perth backed out of a joint recreational facility. I have lived in 
the City of South Perth for eight or nine years, and have had considerable involvement with that local 
government authority in one way or another. It is enormously disappointing when a community wants a 
new facility and is prepared to enter into a reasonable arrangement with the Education Department 

Hon N.F. Moore: With the very generous Minister for Education. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I concede that the offer of the Minister for Education was particularly reasonable. 

Hon N.F. Moore: Do you acknowledge the problem that the Curtin University proposition may have 
raised? I am not saying it was the reason the project did not go ahead, but the proposition of building a 
similar centre at Curtin just up the road suggested to the City of South Perth that it might be wasting money 
through duplication. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It did, and I concede that. The difficulty is that Curtin's proposal was on a far 
grander scale than that being proposed for Como Senior High School. It is then a question of what priority 
that facility will get within the university, and when it will be built. The City of South Perth as a local 
government authority is particularly devoid of undercover recreational facilities. So many of our sports are 
now played under cover, and that cover is expensive. I do not know when Curtin University will provide 
this facility, but I know that the community of South Perth has been calling for the facility that would have 
been jointly provided by the Education Department and the local authority for probably 15 or 16 years. It 
is no closer to reality now than it was then. If the City of South Perth and the Education Department had 
provided the facility, Curtin may not have needed its facility. 

Hon N.F. Moore: It was going to do it anyway. Curtin suggested it would do it as part of its planning 
strategy. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: This is the problem we have in this area. Curtin University has a particularly 
reasonable recreational facility of the sort that would have been provided at Como Senior High School. 
Curtin was going to do it bigger and better. 
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Hon N.F. Moore: Sometimes universities are a law unto themselves. Mr Halden may have noticed. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I have noticed, Mr Moore. Both high schools and local government authorities 
have also been a law unto themselves in their lack of cooperation. South Perth is experiencing a three
sided contest rather than the traditional two-sided contest. At the end of day the community requires a 
facility, and the sooner somebody builds it the better. 

Hon N.F. Moore: I have budgeted the money. I do not know what the situation is. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I know that the Minister did that, and at one stage so did the City of South Perth. 
At the moment the City of South Perth and its residents and ratepayers are without the facility, and Curtin 
University has made no announcement about when the first sod will be turned. It drove off the competition 
by what it proposed to provide. That situation, probably more than anything else, exemplifies the 
enormous difficulty in this area and the need for greater access to school facilities by the community. 

I want to question the Minister on the use of regulations in the control of lease, rental or joint cooperative 
arrangements that will be entered into in this area, and to ask what he might do with recalcitrant school 
communities that are not prepared to be involved in these sorts of cooperative arrangements. The difficulty 
I have faced as a constituent based politician recently is that in some cases the school community says it 
will not open the swimming pool no matter what proposal is made. I understand the cost implications. 
They are real and must be addressed. However, it is not appropriate for principals or school based decision 
making groups to say, "This is ours, and nobody else can use it" when clearly there is a need in the 
community. The Minister should have some powers in this area to encourage - to use the nicest word I 
can - the school to look into the matter further. There will be cost implications. A new high school is 
worth about $25m these days, and that facility, or part of that facility, cannot be locked away from the 
community, particularly when it may be the only facility of its type available to the community in a 
particular area. How will the Minister manage those sorts of problems? Will it be through regulations? It 
is important that we have an understanding of the Government's policy in this important area. That is not 
from the point of view of wanting to criticise the Government but of wanting to know what is being done, 
perhaps with a view to suggesting how that process may be improved upon or allowing the Government to 
make its own choices. It is a matter that clearly needs to be addressed. I understand the Minister will be 
able to delegate to the chief executive officer of the Education Department the power to negotiate and enter 
into arrangements with local government authorities. The Opposition has no problem with that, but I am 
concerned about proposed new section 6B(5), which states -

The use of property in respect of which a licence can be granted under this section is not limited to 
the purposes of public education but the use must not interfere with the normal operations of any 
school to which the property relates. 

Again, I seek clarification from the Minister. How far will the provision "not limited to the purposes of 
public education" be extended? Could the property be used for commercial activities and to what extent? I 
refer to the provision that "the use must not interfere with the normal operations of any school to which the 
property relates". I can think of a number of situations in which commercial activity might result in an 
offsite community kindergarten not being used for that purpose. Will the legislation permit commercial 
activity on that basis? I note that the licence will be issued for only 12 months. Would it be better to 
consider some other process rather than allow the schools to deal with these matters in this way? I am sure 
there are a number of offsite locations within the Education Department which schools want to retain; 
however, in the long term it might be better for the Government to consider other options which would be 
more beneficial. The school rationalisation program might be a preferable option to the school's retaining 
the property. 

Hon N.F. Moore: This is not a substitute for school rationalisation. It is to enable existing schools to better 
utilise the facilities they have. If a building is not used at all, school rationalisation would be a more 
appropriate process to use to sort out the problems of that site. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I agree with the Minister. However, I can envisage some underutilised schools 
transferring an offsite kindergarten into the main school so that it can lease the offsite property to other 
parties. 

Hon B.M. Scott: The buildings are not owned by the Education Department. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: There is one preschool at Greenwood and another at Narrogin -

Hon B.M. Scott: They are owned by the local governments. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Narrogin is but not Greenwood. 

Hon B.M. Scott: Where is the Greenwood site? 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It belongs to the East Greenwood Primary School and is an offsite kindergarten one 
house away from the school. 

Hon B.M. Scott: I shall be surprised if it is owned by the Education Department. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I think it is. It is a preprimary centre. 

Hon B.M. Scott: It is probably a transferred preschool. 
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Hon JOHN HALDEN: I would hate to see any entrepreneurial manoeuvring by schools to gain some 
commercial advantage rather than these matters being controlled at a central level. Overall decisions about 
asset management at the Education Department should not be transferred to the local level. I concede that 
it may be to the advantage of the local school but the management of the asset management system must 
remain a central office function. Should the Education Department lose that central control, there could be 
some creative manoeuvring which would not be to the advantage of the whole system. 

Hon N.F. Moore: I do not think you need to worry too much about that. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I hope the Minister will respond to that point in his reply to the second reading 
debate. Under proposed new section 6B(4)-

The Minister may, by a signed instrument of delegation, delegate to the chief executive officer the 
power to delegate to another person the power -

(a) to grant; and 

(b) to sign, 

on the Minister's behalf, a licence under this section. 

Although the Minister has indicated that the power will be delegated to school principals, I wonder whether 
this provision would allow the power to be delegated to some other person. There would clearly be some 
policy problems if that were the case. Debates have been held in this place before about the ability to 
delegate, not just once but possibly twice. It has caused problems from time to time. Is this proposed new 
section specific enough? I would hate to see a situation arise in which a CEO could delegate to the office 
boy, for example. It should be clearly stated in the legislation that the delegation can be made only to a 
school principal. The Government may also want to be clear about the delegation of certain powers in this 
area to the district superintendent in the case of joint matters that might be considered by a number of 
schools. I ask the Minister to clarify that point. 

I also ask the Minister to indicate why these powers of delegation to other people are necessary. I question 
whether appropriate controls are in place. I refer specifically to high schools, some of which have tens of 
millions of dollars of resources within them. I am not convinced that a principal alone is the most 
appropriate person to decide on the future licensing of access to such schools. 

We need to be very careful in that area. I am not suggesting that it should be constrained. I just want to be 
clear that it will be supervised appropriately, given the nature of the facilities and the money involved at 
that level. I understand the intent to move decision making from the central to the community level, and I 
support that. However, I want to be very clear about the accountability process involved. Delegation has 
been given to a principal to sign a licence for people to have access to school facilities for a year. I want to 
know what facilities are involved. Is it the pool, the manual arts room, the hall or the gymnasium? 

Hon N.F. Moore: Are you suggesting the principal should not have that delegation? 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: No. I am saying that if the principal has it, how will the decisions be scrutinised? 
Bearing in mind the considerable value of those resources, there may well be cases where an accountability 
mechanism is required. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You may be doing principals a disservice. Quite obviously no-one will ever delegate 
that power to the office boy. Given that principals have just received a 20 per cent pay rise and are senior 
members of the Public Service, they should have the capacity to make those decisions. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I understand the 20 per cent rise -

Hon N.F. Moore: That is recognition of the fact that they need to start taking on these responsibilities. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I accept that; however, the Minister knows - probably better than I do, not only 
because of his status as a Minister and his interaction with principals, but also the experience he gained in 
his previous occupation - that when people are given a 20 per cent pay rise, they do not necessarily act 
20 per cent more competently in carrying out their duties or are 20 per cent broader in their approach to 
their job. 

Hon N.F. Moore: I think you do them a disservice. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I do not. 

Hon N.F. Moore: I am not sure I will not send them a copy of what you said. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I am quite happy for the Minister to do that. I am quite happy for them to 
telephone me. I will be able to point to a couple of schools. They will probably say, "We know Billy 
Bloggs; Billy is hopeless. He could not organise anything. He is an isolationist. He does not want anyone 
else in his school. He does not want the bother of managing this. He does not want the responsibility for 
this." I know, as does the Minister, that those people exist. 

Hon N.F. Moore: The same thing can be said about Ministers, CEOs and directors general from time to 
time. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Of course it can. All I am saying is that we need an assurance that this power 
should be exercised reasonably and that there will be a process of overseeing it. 
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I refer to an issue that stems from proposed new section 6C. It relates to a school receiving revenue from 
leasing a facility for private purposes. I am puzzled and bemused that the power has been devolved to the 
school to receive the lease money; yet the local school does not receive and retain the bond money. I 
presume a bond is charged so that if any damage is done, the cost of putting it right can be taken from the 
bond. Why then is the bond centrally located and not left with the local school so that it can immediately 
draw on the bond money to fix any damage that occurs? It seems to be contrary to the ethos that has been 
enunciated in this Bill. 

Hon N.F. Moore: What clause is that? 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It relates to proposed new section 6B(2). I will raise this issue in Committee. It is 
also referred to in clause 19 which says that moneys in the fund shall be dealt with as the chief executive 
officer may direct. From my reading of that clause, it runs contrary to the spirit of the Bill. It 
disadvantages schools because they must go through a centralised process to obtain the money from the 
bond to fix the local problem. I cannot see the policy sense in that. 

Hon N.F. Moore: I am sure there is a good reason for it. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: There probably. is. However from my reading of the clause, if we are to be 
constructive in this process, there is a need to look at this issue. If we are giving the power to the school to 
lease and to collect rent, why not also give it the power to control the bond? 

Hon N.F. Moore: Given my record on devolution it hardly seems logical. There must be a good reason for 
it. It may depend on the amount of money involved. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: From my reading of the clause, it seems illogical. In terms of this process of bonds 
and of fees being charged, what is the process that establishes the level of damage? What rights of appeal 
do people have if part of their bond is retained, and who is the arbitrator? Will there be some guidelines or 
regulations covering the structuring of fees? The second reading speech enunciates that this is not meant to 
be seen as a profit making exercise - I am paraphrasing enormously because I do not have that speech 
before me - but rather a very low fee for service. How will that be controlled? What controls will 
distinguish between a commercial activity and a genuine community based activity? How will fees be 
regulated in these two areas? I fear an enormous plethora of complaintS will be forthcoming from people 
not wanting to pay commercial rates and also about who will be the arbitrator - I suggest it should not be 
the Minister for Education. We may well need to put in place some mechanism to resolve those matters so 
that members of the community know there is a process through which their concerns may be addressed. 

Those issues occur now. I have seen petty jealousies between community groups which are charged very 
minor but different fees for access to a school. The costs must be clear as must whom they should 
approach if they are unhappy about them. I do not think they should go to senior management in the 
department or the Minister. The Minister could spend his life embroiled in that sort of argument and many 
others. 

Hon N.F. Moore: They do. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: If we are to create this devolution it must be done properly so that the process is 
devolved downwards. It is not desirable to just provide people with the responsibility to attempt to do 
something if, every time the community perceives something is wrong with that management level, they go 
to the top forcing the centralised adminiStration to yet again deal with those issues, albeit in a different 
way; that is, the complaint way but seemingly without a structure in place to deal with it. The Minister may 
say a structure is not proposed; the process will be based on the principal's decision or that of the school
based decision-making group. However, that may well cause some problems. I do not think he should do 
that. The obvious point of resolution for that problem is superintendent level or that second level above. 
In years to come their titles may be changed. Those problems should be resolved one level above the 
principal. 

Regarding the extent of commercial use of schools, the words I read earlier say, "not to interfere in the 
normal operations of any school to which the property relates". That can be interpreted either fairly 
broadly or restrictively. I wonder about the commercial activity that may be allowed, bearing in mind the 
scope of those words. If we are to allow potential for commercial activity, what problems will be 
disgorged from that argument such as unfair competition? Again, we must be very careful about how far 
we allow schools to go. I am not saying there is not probably a reasonable opportunity to open up parts of 
schools on that front. 

Many of the other notes I have about this section are far better dealt with in Committee. If I pursue that too 
far Mr Deputy President (Hon Barry House), I will incur your wrath for entering into Committee debate. 
In this area we are looking more for clarity about how the process will work, not to get up the Minister's 
nose, if I can be blunt, but to ensure that the process will work and will be accepted by the community. 

Clause 21 repeals section 21D. In the Minister's second reading speech he did not refer to what I see as a 
further step in the devolutionary phase that will be implemented by proposed subsection (2)(a) which 
reads -

The functions of a school decision-making group are 

(a) to participate in the planning and review of the school's development and, as part of that 
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process, to participate in the fonnulation of educational objectives and priorities for the 
school; 

Surely that is part of the devolutionary phase not referred to in the Minister's second reading speech. 
Paragraph (b) then relates to the dress code. It seems to me in the Minister's desire to go down the 
devolutionary path and what he is now saying about not SO much the principal level but the community 
level, that there is still room for significant debate in our community about how far the community level 
should go. 

Hon N.F. Moore: Without committing myself (2)(a) is what school decision making groups can do now 
and (b) is the additional power which is the dress code power. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I appreciate what the Minister is saying. I think the majority of schools do that 
now. However, a significant number of schools do not go that far. 

Hon N.F. Moore: Nobody is saying they have to. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Clearly the regulations under part 3 of the Bill will allow the Minister to stop them. 
I concede that. The Minister says that no-one can say that they must do that now. The Minister will be 
well aware that often - the dress code is an example - principals say that students do not have to do 
something. Many people rang in February and said that the principal at their school said a dress code 
requirement was now law. 

Hon N.F. Moore: They thought we had passed it. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: They did think that. The Minister knows as well as I do that principals are not 
beyond the odd bit of manipulation here and there. I am sure the Deputy Chainnan also knows that. They 
use these situations to their advantage. I accept what the Minister says but in devolution - this clause 
fosters that - we must be clear about whether all schools will go down that path. We must also liaise with 
the community about how far they want to go and how successful the process has been. We have had a 
fonn of devolution since 1987. 

Hon N.F. Moore: It is called Better Schools. It came out of enonnous public consultation - like about 
three months! 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It was a hallmark of public consultation! After a decade, we should evaluate the 
progress of that program. 

Hon N.F. Moore: The Hoffman inquiry into devolution made significant recommendations about where 
we should go. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: As I recall, the majority of submissions to the Hoffman inquiry were qualified in 
their support. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You do not base conclusions of an inquiry on the number of submissions, but on the 
qUality. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: The Minister just had a shot at me about lack of consultation. We may get the 
consultation but then he may not like it. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You do not weigh the merits of an argument based on the number of people. I heard you 
refer to the number of people who gave evidence. The number is not relevant to the outcome. It is based 
on the content, not the number. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Sometimes. 

Hon N.F. Moore: At all times. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! I did not call to order Hon John Halden. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I thought it was question time. 

The PRESIDENT: I was calling order to the conversation he was having. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I apologise, Mr President I note that that now becomes a new clause in that part of 
the Bill. The central issue which will probably take most of the debate in this Bill is dress codes. As I said 
the Opposition will support this on the basis that it should be a decision of the school community. 
However, a number of problems will need to be addressed and answered by the department on this area. 

[Continued below.J 

[Questions without notice taken.] 

STANDING COMMITTEE ON LEGISLATION 

Report Tabling - Chairman to Comply with Instruction 

Point of Order 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Mr President, given the answers today by Hon Derrick Tomlinson, Chairperson of 
the Standing Committee on Legislation, to questions asked by Hon John Cowdell, it is appropriate that I 
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seek from you a ruling. On 18 April the Legislation Committee instructed its chairperson to table a report. 
It is now 8 May and that report still has not been tabled. We have heard answers that suggest that there is 
some doubt as to the status of the Industrial Relations Legislation Amendment Bill (No 2) and that you 
have been asked to rule on the status of the Bill and whether the Bill should be reinstated. Could I suggest 
that all those answers are fallacious. All the chairperson of this committee has been asked to do and which 
it would be appear he has not done quite wilfully is to present the report of the committee. The committee 
is dominated by government members. Why this member cannot present it is a question that we can all 
speculate on. 

Hon Peter Foss: Is this a point of order? 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It is. Allow me to get to it. 

Hon P.R. Lightfoot interjected 

The PRESIDENT: Order! Hang on. I am trying to follow what the honourable member is saying so I can 
gather whether he is seeking a ruling on a point of order. He should get to it shortly. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: The crux of this matter is that the committee has asked the chairperson to table a 
report. That has not been done. It would be appear that the rest of this matter is superfluous. 
Mr President, I ask you to rule on whether, once a committee has resolved that a report should be presented 
to the House, there is an obligation on the chair to table that report within a quick time frame. 

Ruling - President 

The PRESIDENT: Order! I was a bit intrigued by the questions asked of the Chairman of the Legislation 
Committee. I will comment on that in a moment. To answer the point of order raised by the Leader of the 
Opposition on the status of a report, once a committee has determined that a report should be tabled, I rule 
that the chairman has no discretion about whether to table the report. That means that the report should be 
tabled at the first available opportunity. Unless there are some circumstances that I am not aware of, that is 
the position. A chairman does not have discretion. Once a committee has decided that the report be tabled, 
that is the end of the matter; it must be tabled at the earliest opportunity. 

I think the House would want me to make a couple of comments about the questions asked by Hon John 
Cowdell. I do it only to make sure that all honourable members understand the position in regard to the 
seeking of a ruling from the President on matters that are being examined by a committee. It is not up to 
the committee to determine the status of a Bill. It must come back to the House and the House will then 
seek a ruling on the status of the Bill. It would be competent for a committee, through its chairperson, to 
make a report to the House in which report the committee asked the President for a ruling. From memory, 
Standing Order No 355 provides for a committee to seek a ruling from the President on procedural matters 
that relate to the functioning of the committee. The only other avenues open to properly seek the status of 
a Bill is to bring the report back, which would in this case bring the Bill back, or alternatively to bring a 
report to ask for a ruling. That is the procedure as I rule. Honourable members should understand that. 

Report Tabling -Industrial Relations Legislation Amendment Bill (No 2) 

By leave, Hon Derrick Tomlinson presented the thirty-eighth report of the Standing Committee on 
Legislation on the Industrial Relations Legislation Amendment Bill (No 2), and on his motion it was 
resolved -

That the report do lie upon the Table and be printed. 

[See paper No 280.] 

EDUCATION AMENDMENT BILL 

Second Reading 

Resumed from an earlier stage of the sitting. 

HON JOHN HALDEN (South Metropolitan - Leader of the Opposition) [5.40 pm]: Prior to question 
time I made some comments about the introduction of dress codes into schools. It is fair to say that 
although we support this provision, prior to the introduction of this legislation some principals have taken 
some abSOlutely draconian actions in enforcing dress codes in schools. I know of an instance in a senior 
high school in my electorate - and yours, Mr President - where a principal suspended for a fortnight a year 
8 student, who had just arrived at the school, for not wearing a uniform. Both his parents are on the old age 
pension - I am not sure what it is officially called these days. They had limited means but were prepared to 
put together slowly the money for the uniforms and had written assuring the principal that the child would 
wear a uniform. In spite of that commitment, the principal, in a capricious and arbitrary decision in my 
view, suspended this child from school for two weeks. The principal did that without any legislative 
authority. 

I will go through a few more examples in this area to set out the problems that members need to understand 
before we pass the legislation. In another high school in my electorate .the parents of a child decided that 
their child would not wear a school uniform. The child had no control in that situation, for obvious 
reasons. I do not know how we get around the problem when parents believe it is their right to decide that 
the child will not wear a uniform. The principal can address the problem with the parents, and that was 
done. This is a case of blaming the victim. The child was suspended for three days and about a week later 
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was suspended for another three days because he was not wearing a school uniform. We cannot allow 
those situations to continue. Those are the worst two examples that I know of that occurred without any 
legislative authority. 

Hon N.F. Moore: We have always had a voluntary dress code. This is not a voluntary dress code. It 
provides for exemptions. That is the significance of the legislation. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I agree that we have a voluntary dress code, yet principals have acted outrageously 
about the dress codes. 

Hon N.F. Moore: This legi!llation is here to give them some understanding of their authority. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Principals have already said that they have the legislative power to enforce school 
dress codes. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You and I know they are wrong. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: That may be so, but the community does not know - and that is the point. The 
abuses under a former non-legislative program continued. I know of a situation - I am sure many members 
in this Chamber would have heard of similar instances - where a primary school student was paraded 
before the school assembly for not being in school uniform. I am not suggesting that is what this is all 
about. 

Hon N.F. Moore: I am glad. 

Hon B.M. Scott: I hope you have written to those school principals. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I have written to most of them in fairly clear terms and we have had the odd 
discussion through the Press about these antics. We have also seen a form of what I would call bullying -
not in the physical sense, but in the power sense - by principals and teachers. These people are in a 
position of power, are articulate and are able to humiliate children who, for whatever reason, have not had 
a school uniform. That humiliation takes the form of not only bringing children to the front of assembly 
but also isolating them in the classroom and demeaning them in some way. I am aware that some children 
have been barred from going on excursions or participating in extracurricular activities because they do not 
have a school uniform. When we have those excesses under a non-legislative program, we must be very 
clear about how these provisions are implemented. 

I refer to the role of superintendents in this issue. In every instance that I believe to be over the top in these 
matters I have had satisfactory answers from the superintendents but never from principals. I have yet to 
see a superintendent intervene in the process and overrule the principal. As the Minister may know, I have 
taken up this matter with very senior people in the Education Department. Under this devolved system 
superintendents will have a more intense and crucial role. However, if they are to be part of a club and 
always support principals, no matter how capricious the actions they may take, the community will lose 
faith in the system very quickly. It is not, and should never have been, the role of principals and 
superintendents to protect each other. Superintendents have a responsibility to arbitrate in these matters. 
By their actions, the superintendents have yet to reveal to me that they have arbitrated in any of these 
matters. They have listened and discussed, but they have never resolved the problem. Under the proposal 
for dress codes in the Bill, exemptions are to be granted. They may be put into regulation, and there may 
be grounds for further exemptions. 

What happens where parents want to take an issue further? In my view they should be given a right of 
appeal. The relevant person to be involved in the appeal is the superintendent. We do not want all of the 
complaints piling up in a centralised system. If superintendents are to be given that power, they must act in 
a more reasonable fashion than has been the case in my experience. From my reading of the Bill, 
principals will be able to grant, or not grant in some cases, exemptions. There is a need for a minimum 
standard to be put into regulations in this area. Members would agree that children in particular should not 
be disadvantaged by the income level of their parents in their enjoyment of all the facilities of their school 
and an education under any such ground. 

The issue of school uniforms causes concern also because this year I have noticed that some schools - not 
all schools - have become a little entrepreneurial in how they raise money for school uniforms. I have 
some examples that I would hate to see become the trend. I always believed that school uniforms were to 
bring about a perception of students' pride in their school. It was to be a positive experience. It was also to 
be a relatively cheap experience: There was uniformity and, therefore, no competition to wear the latest 
hip clothes. However, there has been a novel intervention in that process. Schools now stipulate the colour 
of the shorts or top to be worn, but stipulate the wearing of a shirt with the school emblem on the pocket. 
All of a sudden a shirt that could have been bought from Coles for $4.99 suddenly costs $12 and the school 
community makes $3 a shirt. For some families that is not a fair outcome. There is nothing wrong with 
school emblems; however, this system must have room for tolerance. I received the specific complaint in 
February that at not one, but two, schools the clothes were considerably dearer, based on the fact that shirts 
had to display the school emblem. At one school the principal said that he had the legal power to enforce 
that. I do not believe that process is appropriate either. 

Accepting that I am prepared to have school uniforms, I would hate to see the situation of which I became 
aware when I visited Tasmania. Kids who go to public schools in Tasmania look like they go to Scotch 
College or a British upper school. I am not sure whether it is because of the weather or because they are 
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quaintly English that they wear blazers and long trousers. Surely we must guard against that. In some 
respects climate will do that to a degree; I concede that point. However, there is a lot of difference between 
blazers and jumpers and a reasonable dress code. I fear that if this process is devolved to high schools, and 
perhaps primary schools in particularly affluent areas, they will decide to raise the dress standard to such a 
point that people who send their children to those schools who cannot afford that level of attire will have 
significant problems. 

Hon N.F. Moore: The cost of that clothing is not always more expensive than the sort of clothing many 
young people wear to school now, such as designer jeans and Reeboks. You cannot simply draw the 
analogy that a private school uniform costs more than a dress code in a public school. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: The Minister is again correct. I am not trying to make that point, and if it sounded 
that way I am pleased he interjected to clarify it. Dress codes must be contained within reasonable bounds. 
If a school decides that it is okay to wear designer label jeans or Reeboks, SO be it. However, if a dress 
code is in place at the school, let us ensure that we do not get to the standards that would epitomise the 
principal seven private colleges of Perth. 

Hon N.F. Moore: Why not, if that is what the school chooses as its dress code? 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I am glad the Minister said that; that is the issue. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You're a bit worried about people being dressed like you used to dress. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I cannot believe the Minister said that. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You are letting out your prejudice. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: The Minister, not I, said it: What is wrong if a school decides to do that? I will tell 
him what is wrong with that: It is that the Government has a responsibility to provide universal education 
to all, not to those who can afford to dress in more expensive clothes than is warranted. We are not in the 
business of emulating Scotch College, but every other school throughout the system in providing decent 
education under decent circumstances. With those sorts of standards we cannot guarantee access to all. 
Once the price is raised artificially in that area it creates an artificial barrier that denies access to all. 
Scotch College does that by way of its fees. It is not a government high school, but a private high school. 
People make choices about whether they go there. The provision of government education is to all, not on 
the basis of whether people can afford it. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You just accepted my interjection that it is not necessarily more expensive -

Hon JOHN HALDEN: No, I did not. The Minister interjected on me and asked what would be wrong with 
students going to a government high school dressed like Scotch College students. 

Hon N.F. Moore: If they choose that form of dress code. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It is wrong because it denies access to all. It creates elitism within the government 
system - the very problem I have enunciated before in this place about these sorts of matters. Out of the 
mouth of a former Minister for Education come the words that that is an acceptable practice, if people 
choose. 

Hon N.F. Moore: Don't misrepresent me. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It is not acceptable. The Minister cannot get himself out of this. 

Hon N.F. Moore: You are trying to misrepresent me, like you always do. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I am not trying to misrepresent the Minister. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! Let us stop the interjections. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: That is one of the problems we must safeguard against in this legislation. 

Hon N.F. Moore: Your best bet is to vote against it, because you do not understand what it means. You 
are demonstrating that. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: The Opposition will not vote against it. I was an advocate of this Bill in the party 
room. The Labor Party accepts the provisions of this Bill with reservations. Surely that is a legitimate 
position for the Opposition to take, and it will continue to take it. As I have said to the Minister privately, 
one of the gravest concerns in this area, in spite of accepting it, is the protections that will be provided for 
dress codes so that they do not become excessive. It is not acceptable that a government high school can 
demand of students that they be dressed like they are going to Scotch College, because that denies access to 
children whose parents cannot afford to do that. 

Hon N.F. Moore: What is the difference between having that as a dress code or having a pair of designer 
jeans or a designer top that cost more, but which are not like a school uniform traditionally? 

The PRESIDENT: Order! I keep saying over and over again that I do not want these conversation-type 
debates to take over the business of this Chamber. 

Sitting suspended/rom 6.00 to 7.30 pm 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Another difficulty that arises with regard to school uniforms is that parents who 
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choose, for whatever reason, to move their children to another school will incur an additional cost for those 
new uniforms. The exemptions that are provided should perhaps allow for a period of grace so that those 
parents are given some time to get together the necessary resources to buy the required uniform for the new 
school. 

In another debate last year we said that if a school insisted upon a school uniform and the parents did not, 
there should be a change in the regulations and rules with re~d to cross-boundary transfers. The 
regulations do not allow for cross-boundary transfers, particularly m growing suburbs, but I hope there will 
be a change to the regulations to allow parents who do not want their children to wear a uniform to send 
their children to a school which does not have a policy of strict adherence to a school dress code. I imagine 
that in that situation it will be necessary for superintendents to play a role, and that role should be 
enunciated clearly by the Government so that disputes about these matters can be resolved, or so that there 
will be an arbiter to whom parents can go to break down what can often be rigid rules which do not allow 
the cross-boundary transfer of students. I look forward to the Minister's comments about that matter. 

Part 5 of the Bill deals with capital works for early childhood education in non-government schools. If I 
may be so bold, I suggest that the Government is now trying to buy off the non-government sector, 
particularly the Catholic non-government sector, in order to support its Good Start program. One of the 
great problems that the Government had with its Good Start program, apart from the entry age, was that the 
non-government sector said it would not be involved and would not line up with the Government with 
regard to entry age. We now find a situation where the Government will give the non-government sector 
much needed money for capital works -

Hon B.M. Scott: That is not the case. They were consulted fully, and they were quite happy to agree, so 
long as it was done gradually. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: That is not what they told me. 

Hon P.R. Lightfoot: We believe you, if you assure us. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I am pleased that Hon Ross Lightfoot has once again interjected with a 
spectacularly intellectual and worthwhile comment 

Hon EJ. Charlton: He said he believed you. I will have him questioned afterwards! 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I suggest by a psychologist and a justice of the peace, and they should both sign it. 

I believe that this is an attempt to buy off the non-government sector. Before Hon Barbara Scott gets too 
inflamed by my comments, let me say that the Opposition did support the vast majority of Good Start. It 
supports the Government's intention to provide additional support to the non-government sector so that a 
greater number of children can enter our school system at ages four and five, but there is still one 
resounding problem in the community, which the Government has deferred until the turn of the century. I 
suggest that to try to buy off the non-government sector with regard to the issue of entry age will not work. 
The debate will be back in the community as soon as this issue gets closer to the point of implementation. 

Hon R.M. Scott: You obviously do not understand what is happening across Australia. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I do not see a uniform entry age yet, and when I do, I will change my position. I 
did not hear in my discussions with community representatives anything but concern about the early entry 
age, although there was, of course, an acceptance of additional funds to allow children to commence their 
education earlier. It amazes me to this day, particularly with regard to four year olds, that the program that 
was being delivered by the Department for Family and Children's Services was a much cheaper program -

Hon B.M. Scott: Cheaper than what? 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: Cheaper than running it through the education system. 

Hon B.M. Scott: That is not correct either. You obviously have not read the documents. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: I suggest that Hon Barbara Scott do a simple mathematical calculation, and she 
will see that it is correct. 

Hon B.M. Scott: It is not. 

Hon JOHN HALDEN: It is a simple mathematical calculation to compare the per capita expenditure on 
preschool education of the Education Department with that of the Department for Family and Children's 
Services. The cost for the Department for Family and Children's Services is relatively lower, and that is 
not surprising when we consider the hours of work and the terms and conditions of employment of the 
people who are employed by that department. If that is wrong, I stand to be proved incorrect. 

We support the five parts of this Bill and regard them as being minor improvements to the legislative 
program for education. At the end of the day, we would prefer a new Education Act, but we know that for 
political reasons the Government does not have the conviction to do that until after the next election, 
assuming that it is returned to government These are minor reforms, and they are worthwhile, but we are 
concerned about the detail of their implementation, and we await clarification from the Minister 
representing the Minister for Education with regard to the issues that I have raised and that other members 
of the Opposition will raise. The Opposition will support this Bill. 

Debate adjourned, on motion by Hon Tom Helm. 
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GUARDIANSHIP AND ADMINISTRATION AMENDMENT BILL 

Second Reading 

Resumed from 7 December 1995. 

HON N.D. GRIFFITHS (East Metropolitan) [7.40 pm]: The Guardianship and Administration 
Amendment Bill 1995 has the support of the Australian Labor Party in this House. As the Minister has 
correctly referred to it in his second reading speech, it is essentially a measure which will remedy some of 
the technical problems experienced in the frrst years of the operation of the Guardianship and 
Administration Act. It will increase the capacity of the board to attend to the demand for hearings and to 
broaden the pool of possible persons who can be appointed the chairperson of the Guardianship and 
Administration Board. The Bill contains amendments which will allow recognition of guardianship and 
administration orders made in other jurisdictions and strengthen the principles of the Guardianship and 
Administration Act and the role of the Public Guardian to be consistent with similar measures across 
Australia. I join with the Minister in his hope and expectation that the measures contained in the Bill will 
greatly improve the efficiency and responsiveness of the Act. However, these measures alone may not be 
sufficient. Page 51-22 of the Program Statements gives a concise description of the Public Guardian's 
Office. The Minister need not be concerned, this will not be a long speech, although I understand the next 
order of the day will take longer. 

The Public Guardian's Office is correctly referred to as a body which investigates complaints, seeks orders, 
represents the best interests of individuals before the Guardianship and Administration Board, promotes 
community awareness of the Act and related issues, and acts as the guardian of last resort. It notes that 
persons in need of such services include those with decision making disabilities caused by conditions such 
as Alzheimer's disease, dementia, intellectual disability, mental illness and brain damage. It points out that 
services are also provided to families, individuals and agencies who support people with decision making 
disabilities. My concern is with what the Government envisages will take place in the future. The FIBs 
estimated for 1995-96 are 16, but for 1996-97 they will be 12. I trust that is a misprint, because I note what 
is said on page 51-23 under significant issues and trends. I point this out because it seems that there will be 
a significantly increased demand for the services of the Public Guardian if this point is correct. It states -

The number of West Australians with Alzheimer's Disease is currently estimated at 10,000-
14,000 people. With the continued ageing of the population this number is expected to double, 
representing 9-11 % of the entire population of Seniors within the next five years. The 
implications of the growth of people with Alzheimer's disease will result in more Western 
Australians in need of Guardianship and Administration services. 

I take this opportunity in the second reading debate to bring it to the Government's attention. If what is 
envisaged in the Program Statements is to take place there may well be a serious deficiency, and I urge the 
Minister to look at the matter again. 

I also wish to deal with the consultation process that has led to this measure. I agree with the consultation 
process that has taken place; in fact, I applaud it. However, I do not think it is appropriate for the Minister 
to say in his second reading speech that the measure has the full endorsement of the Chief Justice, the 
former chairperson and the curren~ chairperson of the guardianship board and the Public Guardian. It is 
more appropriate to say that consultation with these persons took place. If the Minister says it has their full 
endorsement, he is in a sense enshrining them in the political process. It is proper they be consulted, but it 
is not proper that we have -

Hon Peter Foss: The Chief Justice keeps popping up in that process. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I am sure that the Attorney should consult with the Chief Justice in his portfolio. 
We should come to this matter in another way when we deal with the Criminal Law Amendment Bill. 

We should acknowledge that these people are part of the consultation process. However, we should not 
read them into the political arena by saying they have endorsed the measure, because that then says to the 
representatives of the people that they should pay greater deference than is appropriate. 

HON PETER FOSS (East Metropolitan - Attorney General) [7.47 pm]: I thank Hon Nick Griffiths for 
his support and comments. I take note of his reference to the Chief Justice and others. I agree with him 
that we should not call them in aid as giving their endorsement. The frrst reason that the member 
mentioned is that it implies that they are part of the political process, and it is better that they not be part of 
that process, either for or against. The reduction in FIBs certainly was not a government initiated matter. 
However, offhand I am not able to advise the member about it. It was not a cut or anything of that nature. 

Hon N.D. Griffiths: I am expecting the Minister to make a note of it, and if I am right in my reading I trust 
the Minister will do everything he can to remedy the situation. 

Hon PETER FOSS: I am speculating here; however, it may have been a project for which their were 
specific FIBs. I will make a note of it. I do not know the reason for that reduction in FIBs, but it was not 
something that I initiated as a budget cut. I commend the Bill to the House. 

Question put and passed. 

Bill read a second time, proceeded through remaining stages without debate and passed. 
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SECURITY AND RELATED ACTIVITIES (CONTROL) BILL 

Second Reading 

Order of the Day read for the resumption of debate from 20 September 1995. 

Question put and passed. 

Bill read a second time. 

Committee 

1599 

The Deputy Chairman of Committees (Hon Derrick Tomlinson) in the Chair; Hon Peter Foss (Attorney 
General) in charge of the Bill. 

Clause 1: Short title· 
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: A number of amendments have been placed on the Notice Paper and while giving 
an overview of how the Australian Labor Party proposes to deal with them, I shall indicate how they came 
to be placed on the Notice Paper. In doing so, I point out that moments ago I received Supplementary 
Notice Paper 1-4, and that may slow me down when we reach clause 3. In the meantime I will endeavour 
to deal with the short title. 

I caused amendments to be placed on the Notice Paper in September 1995 during the course of the second 
reading debate. Those amendments are not simple to categorise in that they deal with a significant number 
of clauses in the Bill. Some are merely matters of drafting and I trust that in those cases, the Government 
will have no difficulty accepting them if it forms the view that the drafting proposed is superior to that 
currently in the Bill. Other amendments deal with a view I have with respect to over-regulation. I do not 
propose to canvass the issues raised in my contribution to the second reading debate, but I will try to 
simplify the raft of amendments before members so that they may consider them over the next few 
moments. 

Other amendments have been placed on the Notice Paper by Hon John Cowdell. These amendments are 
proposed by virtue of the fact that during the second reading debate Hon George Cash, who then had 
carriage of the Bill, after listening to my comments and those of Hon Graham Edwards, moved the 
following motion on 28 September 1995. This is set out in the thirty-seventh report of the Legislation 
Committee dated December 1995, namely-

That the Security and Related Activities (Control) Bill 1994 be referred to the Legislation 
Committee for consideration of clauses 7, 27, 59, 60, 64,84 and 90 and report, but consideration 
of the second reading debate of the Bill by the House continue notwithstanding such referral. 

Of course, we have just dealt with the second reading debate. The clauses referred by Hon George Cash to 
the Legislation Committee included some clauses about which I expressed concern, but did not include all 
the clauses about which I expressed concern in the second reading debate. Nor did it include all the 
clauses, the subject of amendments that I have placed on the Notice Paper. I take no issue with that, but 
point it out as a matter of record in case someone is concerned about why the Legislation Committee did 
not deal with the clauses I have specifically identified by reference, if by nothing else, to those 
amendments I caused to be placed on the Notice Paper. 

Hon John Cowdell caused amendments to be placed on the Notice Paper following release of the report of 
the Legislation Committee but before he did so, Hon Peter Foss assumed on behalf of the Government the 
carriage of this Bill, and caused amendments to be placed on the Notice Paper. I refer to the 
Supplementary Notice Paper No 1-3 dated 6 May 1996. In those amendments the Attorney General 
pursued some, but not all, of the recommendations of the Legislation Committee. Following that release, 
Hon John Cowdell and others conferred with me as I have primary carriage of this Bill on behalf of the 
Australian Labor Party. Hon John Cowdell decided that having offered the opportunity for the Attorney 
General to place these matters on the Notice Paper, he went ahead and had the other recommendations of 
the Legislation Committee not pursued by the Attorney General placed on the Notice Paper in the form of 
amendments. 

As I said a few moments ago, the Attorney General's amendments do not deal with the specific wording 
recommended by the Legislation Committee. The wording he has proffered is appropriate, but I will deal 
with that matter when considering the relevant clause. I received the Supplementary Notice Paper No 1-4 a 
few moments ago and I understand from the Attorney General that, and I invite him to interject -

The DEPUTY CHAIRMAN (Hon Derrick Tomlinson): Order! Even if the member invites the Attorney to 
interject, he is not entitled to do so under standing orders. I suggest that the member confine his comments 
to the Bill. '. 

Hon Peter Foss: I probably did not need an invitation. 

The DEPUTY CHAIRMAN: Order! 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I will not invite the Attorney General to interject, but I ask him to note my words. 
Perhaps in a moment when I sip my water he may take the opportunity, in accordance with standing orders, 
to enlighten me on the Government's position on the matter. 

Hon Peter Foss: I thought that you knew. 

!~ 
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Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I ask the Attorney General to do so for the record. I have not read Supplementary 
Notice Paper No 1-4, and it would be inappropriate to read it to you, Mr Deputy Chairman. As I 
understand the Attorney General's position, he intends to support amendments which put in place the 
substantial recommendations of the Legislation Committee. I am not sure whether those amendments 
appear in Supplementary Notice Paper No 1-4. However, it may be that the parliamentary draftsperson has 
a form of words, dare I say, which is superior to that of the Legislation Committee. I do not know. I look 
forward to that discovery when the Attorney General responds, when no doubt my comments will be 
confirmed. 

I will voice concerns on a number of clauses. The Opposition will oppose some clauses on which it has 
many concerns, and will divide on another category of clauses; this does not involve many clauses. I 
intend to speak briefly to a substantial number of clauses with two to five minute sound bites rather than 
long dissertations. 

Hon PE1ER FOSS: I appreciate the request made by Hon Nick Griffiths, and I suspect that I will have 
some problems with this Bill, too. I sought the views of the Minister for Police on the matters relating to 
the Legislation Committee report, and I thought that amendments addressed those matters - they clearly do 
not. This causes me some concern. I would hate to oppose an amendment agreed to or agree to an 
amendment which was opposed. We quickly find trouble in clause 7. I feel confident agreeing to some 
amendments, but not others. I understand the logic of the Legislation Committee, and I would like to 
present alternative logic. At some stage we might report progress to clarify the situation, but it is worth 
making a start with the Bill. If either I or Hon Nick Griffiths discovers a difficulty, I propose reporting 
progress. 

Hon J.A. COWDELL: We will reach some detailed issues with later clauses, but it is worthwhile noting 
matters of concern which have been raised inside and outside this House prior to the referral of the Bill to 
the Legislation Committee and during that committee's hearings. Certainly, Hon Nick Griffiths' concerns, 
particularly pertaining to clauses 7 and 27, were considered by the Legislation Committee. Clauses 59, 60, 
64, 84 and 90 were referred to the committee because of representations made to the previous Leader of the 
House and the Minister for Police by, in the main, government backbenchers who had grave concerns 
about aspects of this legislation. I am referring to the precise evidence of Hon George Cash before the 
committee. Certainly concerns were expressed by opposition and government members about the Bill as 
drafted. That is why eventually it went to the Legislation Committee to consider those views. 

The committee was apprised of the industry's view on this matter. Generally the industry was disappointed 
that consultations had not been continued at the level at which they had proceeded under the previous 
Government. Representatives of the industry pointed out that they had found out only through the general 
media when legislation was introduced into the Assembly and that there had been a lapse of over two years 
in any consultation. They were surprised about many of the clauses in the new legislation. It was put quite 
strongly to the committee that the legislation might be unworkable. Some of the themes recur in different 
clauses, as the Minister will see as we go through them. One was a concern not only of the industry but 
also of members of Parliament about the unchecked judicial discretion given to the Police Service. As 
someone said, it was a matter of the police being made judge, jury and executioner with no justification 
being required for police actions in many instances and inadequate appeal mechanisms in others. 

Hon Peter Foss: It may have been better to have been assigned to the Ministry for Fair Trading with the 
police in an advisory role. 

Hon J.A. COWDELL: Indeed. We will get to some of those discretionary matters afforded to the police 
with respect to exemptions that could be granted under the Bill, where the Victorian Act allowed no 
exemption; with respect to looking at company as opposed to individual licences; with respect to the 
success of the operation of a provisional licence in the Victoria context; and with respect to having a 
separate regulatory authority as occurs in Victoria. Certainly there was some concern about unbridled 
discretion. Obviously this will become apparent with respect to the duration of the licence that may be 
given at the sole discretion of the police. I will not go into this in great detail, but certainly the industry 
was able to furnish examples where members of the Police Service had exercised the limited discretion that 
they have at the moment in an untoward way. 

I am referring not only to the minor examples of police officers who are off duty flashing ID cards and 
demanding entrance to functions at the Entertainment Centre, the WACA or whatever, but more 
importantly to examples where bouncers or, as it were, crowd control officers have had to try to exercise 
some control over drunken members of the Police Force. That has been very difficult. Generally other 
members of the Police Force have been loath to take action or we have had a no-show situation. If there 
has been action, there has been a double-barrelled action in which two or three weeks later the premises 
have been raided and all.the patrons have been interviewed, even if they are 105 years old, and questioned 
as to whether they are under age. Offences have been found. The industry has pointed out concerns about 
the discretion available at the moment to the police and that this Bill will give the police far wider, 
unchecked discretion. This must be of concern not only to the industry and individual members of the 
public, but also to all concerned for the health of our democratic system. 

I will give detailed examples later of what records have to be available and kept, and the lack of adequate 
definition. I note the views of the public, the industry, and the Government, which Hon George Cash put 
succinctly, when he said that the Government does not want a situation where undesirable people the 
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legislation is aimed at getting rid of or reducing in the industry could interpret the legislation in such a way 
that would have the effect of forcing the more reputable companies and individuals out of the industry. 
That was another major concern - the loopholes that are legion in this Bill may allow undesirable elements 
of the industry to use the proposed Act to drive the reputable sectors of the industry to the wall. That might 
happen. The Legislation Committee found that many of those concerns were real and justifiable and so it 
proposed amendments to try to address them. That is why I have embodied many of those 
recommendations in the amendments. 

Hon PETER FOSS: I note the concerns. The points made by Hon John Cowdell certainly state the wish of 
the Government. We do ,Dot wish by regulation to drive reputable people out. Regulations have on 
occasions allowed disreputable people in. The prostitution business in Victoria is a classic example of 
where previously a power held by the police was used to keep disreputable people out, but once it is on a 
legally established basis it is hard to keep the criminals out. It does not mean I support giving the police 
unrestricted power. It is one of the difficult balances that must be made in legislation of this sort. This 
legislation does have a police function because it came out of the Police portfolio, so it very much reflects 
the perspective of the police. If it were to have come out of the Fair Trading portfolio when I had that, 
there may have been more distinction between enforcing people in the police and the licensing people, such 
as those in Fair Trading. The motor trade is a classic example of where the police are regularly involved in 
enforcement but the licensing power is with the board and is regulated through the Ministry of Fair 
Trading. I do not believe it is beyond possibility. 

I certainly have some sympathy with the views of Hon John Cowdell. I have some other views on some 
other clauses where there may be changes which I would like to debate with Hon John Cowdell. From my 
experience in Fair Trading I think I can indicate some practical problems. I have no problems with the 
principles outlined by the Legislation Committee; however, I might have difficulty with the precise words 
of the solution proposed by it. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 2: Commencement-

Hon PETER FOSS: I move -

Page 2, line 7 - To insert after the word "is" the passage ", or days as are respectively,". 

This amendment has been suggested because, although it deals with security and related activities, it covers 
a number of different agents who are governed by it. It is highly likely that the implementation will be 
staged, therefore there must be an opportunity to recognise that in the legislation. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: The amendment is sensible and deserves support. 

Amendment put and passed. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 3: Interpretation-

Hon PETER FOSS: I move -

Page 3, lines 5 to 7 - To delete the lines and substitute the following -

"officer", in relation to a body corporate, means-

(a) a director or secretary of the body; 

(b) a person in accordance with whose directions or instructions the 
directors of the body are accustomed to act; and 

(c) a person who is concerned in the management of the body, whether as 
an employee or in any other capacity; 

By comparison with the current definition of officer this amendment is to broaden and clarify who is 
intended to be referred to as an officer in relation to a body corporate. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS; This amendment is an improvement and therefore the Opposition supports it 

Amendment put and passed. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 4 put and passed. 

Clause 5: Police officers etc. not required to be licensed etc. -

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS; It should be recorded that this clause makes specific reference to police officers 
not required to be licensed, noting what I anticipate will be said in discussion of clause 6. 

Hon PETER FOSS; Not only are they not required to be licensed, but the provision applies only while a 
person is performing official duties. That is an important point because crowd control activity is 
sometimes engaged in by off duty policemen, and I would not want it to be thought that it is a practice the 
Government endorses being carried out without compliance with this legislation. 
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Clause put and passed. 

Clause 6: Regulations may provide for exemptions -

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: Although I believe we are overregulating some activities, those activities that are 
properly the subject of a regulatory regime as sought in this Bill are significant. Given their significance it 
is preferable for the persons to be exempt to be spelt out in the primary legislation rather than to be dealt 
with by regulation. It is a bad practice to deal with issues in that manner. It is a practice which regrettably 
is widespread. The more I see of it the more I find it distasteful. I am aware that this Bill has its genesis in 
the Police portfolio. I trust that we will not see Bills with similar provisions that have their genesis in other 
portfolios. 

Hon Peter Foss: My middle name is Henry VIII. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: Like Henry VIII, the Minister should divorce himself from some aspects of 
malpractice. Henry VIII clauses are not a good way to proceed. This is the first instance in which the issue 
arises in this Bill; it occurs later in the legislation. It is abhorrent. Those who have responsibility for 
policy have categories of persons in mind. They should spell out at least some of them. 

Hon J.A. COWDELL: I raise a concern about the degree of latitude allowed through exemptions to 
regulations. During the Legislation Committee's hearings a concern was raised that under the Victorian 
legislation no exemptions - certainly no discretionary exemptions - were allowed and that this seemed to 
operate well. When we questioned the representatives of the Police Service and the department we were 
advised on many occasions that the Victorian legislation and the operations, successful or otherwise, of that 
legislation had not been closely considered. Therefore, I seek the Minister's comments in this regard and 
with respect to the adoption of such a wide discretionary power. I listened to the arguments of the Police 
Service about why it considered this discretionary power to be necessary. 

Hon N.D. Griffiths: What was the argument? 

Hon J.A. COW DELL: The Minister will probably refresh our memories. 

Hon Peter Foss: I will have my own. 

Hon J .A. COWDELL: I wondered whether the Government had given adequate consideration to the 
Victorian model and less discretion. 

Hon PETER FOSS: I can think of a number of examples such as when large numbers of people flood into 
the University of Western Australia for the Festival of Perth or things of that nature. At that stage often the 
university servants perform the functions which, under the strict terminology of the Act, would be that of 
crowd controllers. They are people who, in respect of any licensed premises, place of entertainment or 
public or private event or function, as part of his or her regular duty - and this is part of his or her regular 
duty - performs for a remuneration any function of controlling or monitoring the behaviour of persons. 

The other possible example is perhaps at the Fremantle City Council during the Fremantle Festival. I do 
not believe that at this stage we could provide an exhaustive set of examples. Those people are in regular 
employment; it is part of their regular employment, and it is a function performed as part of that regular 
employment. It does not say "as part of his or her regular duties performs for remuneration"; it does not 
say "regularly performs". It is just performed as part of regular duties. Often the case with legislation is 
that the events which may occur are not contemplated. One needs to be able to deal with those matters 
when they arise. I do not think that sort of thing is suitable to be picked up specifically in the Act in 
advance. It is the sort of thing which is a minor change. We are maintaining the principle and I do not see 
any dangers in this instance. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: Surely the policy-makers have in mind at this stage a specified class of person or 
some specified duties or some type of specified place, event, function or specified class of place, event or 
function. Surely some bones should be put in place so that if we have regulations they merely flesh it out. 
The clause is a vacuum because it does not inform us about what the Police Service has in mind. Can the 
Attorney General tell us why the Police Service does not wish us to be informed? Further, what categories 
are currently being contemplated? If none, let us not have this provision. 

Hon PETER FOSS: The member has totally ignored my comment that events occur and time passes by; 
and one cannot possibly set down in advance and cater for all the little things that may happen, so we need 
the power here. To give one or two examples -

Hon N.D. Griffiths: You have not given any. 

Hon PETER FOSS: This is an extraordinary idea of how we draft. We do not sit down and say that, by the 
way, we are thinking of these people. We can describe the general behaviour. An example of what is to be 
controlled is defined in the Act. Here we are considering a possibility that from time to time, and maybe 
for only specific occasions, someone needs an exemption. It is because we cannot contemplate it now that 
we need to see how the broad language here will pick up those people. I am giving an example. I am not 
saying that is what is being contemplated. I do not think anything is gained by trying to give examples in 
an Act. That is not the way the Act works. It is a general category and this is the way we intend to proceed 
to exempt. I can offer no more. 

Clause put and passed. 
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Page 6, lines 3 and 4 - To delete "members of the police force or". 

If my amendment is accepted, subclause (1) will read-

1603 

The Commissioner is to appoint from officers of the Department such number of licensing officers 
as are required for the purposes of this Act. 

The amendment embodieS the first recommendation of the thirty-seventh report of the Legislation 
Committee. Shortly I will refer to the detailed comments of the committee. It is a compromise proposal. 
As pointed out previously in respect of discretion and th~ degree of power given to members of the Police 
Service in this regard, many in the industry and some in the general public advocated the Victorian model 
of a separate regulatory authority. There is some merit in a separate regulatory authority. However, the 
committee noted in its report at paragraph 2.3 -

As was pointed out by representatives of the Police Force, the location of authority for licensing 
and enforcement in one organisation is already the case with such things as issue of driver's 
licences and enforcement of the "road rules", and the issue of firearms licences and enforcement 
of firearms controls. Furthermore, the security checking procedures in respect of persons who 
apply for licences would in any event be undertaken by members of the Police Force or officers of 
the Department. The representatives of the Police Force considered that it would be both 
undesirable, for privacy and security reasons, and a duplication of effort, for the licensing function 
to be undertaken by an independent authority. 

The report notes that the Victorian Private Agents Act 1966 provides for the appointment by the Chief 
Commissioner of Police of a registrar to perform the general licensing duties prescribed by the Act in 
respect of the Victorian equivalent of crowd controllers. The key compromise proposal is -

The Committee considers that there is merit to the arguments of both the members of the industry 
and the representatives of the Police Force. Consequently it considers that a separation of 
functions is desirable, but, for practical reasons, that both functions should remain the 
responsibility of the Police. 

That is, under the Commissioner of Police. The report continues -

A separation of functions could be made by restricting licensing functions to officers of the Police 
Department, while enforcement remains within the province of members of the Police Force. 

This can be achieved by the amendment proposed. It was recognised that although the function may be 
under the authority of the Commissioner of Police, it should be public servants in the Police Department 
rather than members of the Police Service who carry out certain functions as licensing officers and we do 
not have members of the Police Service who are both, as was expressed before, judge, jury and 
executioner. We must have some division of function and the licensing function should be carried out by 
Public Service officers and not members of the force. I commend the amendment that will give effect to 
the unanimous recommendation of the Legislation Committee. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: The amendment proposed by Hon John Cowdell is by way of a compromise. It 
does not go far enough - although the amendment has my support - because it is inappropriate that a 
licensing function such as envisaged in this Bill should have anything whatever to do with the Police 
Department or the Commissioner of Police. I am concerned, as no doubt many people are, with the 
potential for corruption when law enforcement agencies or departments that have things to do with those 
law enforcement agencies are involved in licensing at all. It is inappropriate that we provide opportunities 
for corruption. 

Hon Peter Foss: Do you support Mr Charlton's move to take over the licensing of traffic? 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: That is not before us at the moment Mr Foss. The area of licensing envisaged by 
this Bill deals with economic concerns, whereas whether a particular person drives a motor vehicle can 
arguably be a proper exercise for the Police Department. I have no difficulty if it is a matter of my driving 
home or something along those lines. 

The other aspect I will draw to the Committee's attention is that it is a nonsense for police officers to carry 
out licensing activities if the concern of the community is to get police officers out from behind their desks 
and back on the beat. What the Legislation Committee has put forward through the good offices of Hon 
John Cowdell will enable police resources to be more properly utilised in accordance with the wishes of the 
community. 

Hon PElER FOSS: I accept the amendment. 

Amendment put and passed. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I move -

Page 6, lines 6 to 8 - To delete subclause (2). 

Page 6, lines 9 to 11 - To delete subclause (3). 
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These amendments relate to proving an appointment and authority, which should be no hardship for those 
who wish to exercise power. I do not like undue onus being placed on citizens. However, if the 
Government does not accept the amendment, it is not a measure that I propose to divide on. 

Hon PElER FOSS: The Government does not accept these two amendments. These are matters which can 
properly be subject to judicial recognition. The people who take these points are taking pettifogging 
objections to require proof like this. Sometimes it is time consuming and expensive to prove something 
which is quite simple. If every time an officer had to prove his appointment, it would be ridiculous. There 
are far better ways of doing it. Only a genuine dispute is likely to come up as an issue in the court. 

Amendments put and negatived. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 8: Secrecy. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I move-

Page 6, line 14 - To delete the words "directly or indirectly". 

Using the phrase "directly or indirectly" is a rather woolly way of putting the matter. It is not necessary at 
all. If the words were deleted, a person would be obligated not to act in the way outlined by the clause. 
Exceptions are provided in subclause (2). If one puts aside the exceptions, the duty is for a person not to 
do these things, whether it be directly or indirectly. The words do not seem to add anything to the meaning 
of the clause. Frankly, if unnecessary words are included, they would lead to unnecessary disputation. 

Hon PETER FOSS: I agree with the honourable member. The words add nothing to the meaning of the 
clause. If it cannot be done, it cannot be done whether it be directly or indirectly. If it is done, it has 
offended the legislation. 

Amendment put and passed. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 9: Protection from liability -

Hon PETER FOSS: I move -

Page 7, line 7 - To delete the words "or criminal". 

The amendment's effect is clear. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: This amendment has the support of the Australian Labor Party. It is incumbent to 
outline what was contemplated by those who drafted this amendment. It is a most interesting concept. I 
now place on record the nature of some legislation which is fed to this Chamber by the legislators from the 
other place. Clause 9 reads -

The Commissioner, a member of the police force or an officer of the Department is not liable in 
civil or criminal proceedings -

It is lovely stuff. It continues -

- for anything done or omitted to be done, in good faith, in the performance or purported 
performance of a function under this Act. 

The idea that we could contemplate giving someone an indemnity for a criminal act is absolute nonsense. I 
trust that Hansard will note that most members of this Chamber smiled when contemplating the rubbish 
dealt to us from time to time from elsewhere. 

Amendment put and passed. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 10: Commissioner to keep register of licences· 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I move -

Page 7, lines 24 and 25 - To delete the lines and substitute "such other particulars as may be 
prescribed. " 

Page 8, line 3 - To delete the word "may" and substitute the word "shall". 

Briefly, the first amendment ensures it properly becomes a matter for parliamentary review rather than 
something entirely within the ambit of the commissioner. The second amendment will change the wording 
of subclause (3) so that the word "may" will be replaced by "shall". It is a simple matter. Why should a 
person not be provided with a copy of the register entry? 

Amendments put and passed. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 11 put and passed. 

Clause 12: Definition of "security officer" • 
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Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: Subclause (2) causes concern. It reads -

A person employed by one employer only who is not a security agent. 

Why should it matter whether a person is an employee or a person employed by more than one employer, 
and why can a person not have casual employment with a number of employers? The activity to be 
regulated is, "to watch, guard or protect the property of that employer". These words have wide meaning. 
They are interlinked, but the activity should not be stipulated in the regulations with which this Bill is 
concerned. It is appropriate that there be a regulatory regime regarding the use of weapons, and my 
comments in that regard will be dealt with when considering another clause, but this clause goes too far in 
its regulation. In saying that I am aware that the Security Agents Act currently has a degree of regulation. 
However, it comes before the Parliament in a new measure. I go no further than to say I am concerned that 
we are over-regulating; this is an example of that. In some areas we do not regulate enough. Here we are 
overdoing it. 

Hon PETER FOSS: I am not sure I fully understand what is being objected to by Hon Nick Griffiths. 
Security agents will be regulated by the clause we just passed. A distinction can be drawn between people 
who are in the business of employing security agents, the ones we are seeking to license, and those whom 
they employ. They are not employing them as their own employees in their own business. They will be in 
somebody else's business. That is why it is important that those "purveyors" of people have in their 
employ people who meet the appropriate standard of honesty. It is the old question: Who guards the 
guardians? These people put up, I suppose, substitute police to perform duties which may otherwise be 
performed by the police, and the employees are performing a duty that might otherwise be carried out by 
policemen. It is appropriate there be some sort of check on those people when they are employed by the 
Commissioner for Police and when they are employed by somebody performing a lesser duty. It is one of 
the problems of employing somebody such as that - it will also be seen in other instances - where a degree 
of trust is needed to engage those people. 

This clause contains an exemption, because if a person in the normal employer-employee relationship 
employs somebody and requires that he do this security work, the element of trust and faith comes from 
that relationship. The employer checks his honesty and is responsible for that relationship. The other 
exemption is where a person is, I suppose, a journeyman type employee; in other words he may hold 
himself out as virtually a one-man security agent business. In those circumstances some warranty of that 
person's honesty is also necessary because they are in many ways similar to the person being regulated 
under clause 11. However, it is a one man show. That is why it is appropriate under these circumstances 
to regulate security officers and to have exemptions set out in subclause (2). 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: The Government is putting forward a master and servant view of the world. In 
fact it is worse than that; it is almost mediaeval. 

Hon Peter Foss: I am sorry. 

Hon EJ. Charlton: It's about responsibility. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: Hon Peter Foss can be sorry. The point I made about over-regulation, particularly 
in distinguishing, as this does, between a person who has one employer and somebody who may have a 
number of employers, is inappropriate. Our society is developing in such a way that many people carry on 
a number of tasks -

Hon Peter Foss interjected. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I expressed my view that this clause over-regulates. I want it on the record that 
my view of the world differs from that of Hon Peter Foss. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 13: Definition of "security consultant" • 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: The activities sought to be regulated are very wide; it is a further example of over
regulation. I do not think all the activities which could be covered by this clause are properly the subject of 
the policing this Bill envisages. I find it somewhat surprising that a body of legislators, who are in this 
place representing among others the Liberal and National Parties, are interested in regulating to the degree 
they do. On the other hand, I should not be surprised because they like to deregulate in certain areas while 
in other areas, particularly policing, they like to over-regulate. 

Hon EJ. Charlton: We are very flexible. 

Hon PETER FOSS: Hon Nick Griffiths' faith in human nature is gr~tifying. People may genuinely 
investigate or advise on matters relating to watching, guarding or protecting property or go from place to 
place seeking out persons who may be prepared to enter into contracts. If that were all they confined 
themselves to it would probably be unnecessary to regulate them. However, probably one of the best ways 
to see what can be stolen is to go around purporting to be offering security measures. A number of people 
have complained they were not burgled until somebody advised them about security. This clause is not to 
regulate those who act properly, but to regulate those who do not act properly. It is clear that if a rash of 
burglaries followed a person's consulting it may be appropriate to remove that person's licence. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: What Hon Peter Foss has said encapsulates the views of many on this side of the 



1606 [COUNCIL] 

Chamber as compared with those of many on the other side. Many of us take the view that human nature 
may be good and bad and that we should trust in the good more than we should fear the bad, whereas those 
opposite seem to have the opposite view. 

Hon EJ. Charlton: Talk to the taxi drivers. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: We must regulate for behaviour that is dangerous, but this clause goes further as 
Hon Eric Charlton will see. I was dealing quickly with a philosophical point without going through matters 
I mentioned briefly in my opening comments. Those opposite seem to take the view of human nature that 
the tendency of human beings to behave badly is predominant That is not the view which lends itself to a 
happy society. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 14: Definition or "security installer" • 

Hon PETER FOSS: I move -

Page 10, lines 6 and 7 - To delete the lines and substitute the following -

(c) security alarms; 

(d) locks of a prescribed kind; 

(e) security doors of a prescribed kind; 

(f) closed circuit television equipment for security purposes; or 

(g) any other prescribed equipment or device. 

(2) The definition in subsection (1) does not include a person who installs, 
maintains or repairs any equipment or device in a vehicle, vessel, aircraft or 
other means of conveyance. 

(3) Regulations made for the purpose of subsection (1) may adopt by reference any 
Australian Standard with or without variations and either as in force at a 
particular time or as amended from time to time. 

This amendment allows a broader range of items to be dealt with under this category. I could repeat the 
remarks I made under the previous clause. There is ample opportunity for people, even genuinely, 
installing these matters to "case the joint" - I think that is the technical term, if I remember my reading of 
detective stories. This amendment will cover the area adequately. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I welcome the amendment because it is a substantial improvement on the words 
currently in the Bill, which before the words escape posterity I should read out. The regulatory regime 
envisaged by those words, which were passed by the very carefully managed other place, really go 
overboard. In making these observations I am not giving a big tick of approval to the Attorney General's 
amendment but merely pointing out that it is an improvement. The regulatory regime proposed by the 
current wording of clause 14 reads as follows -

A security installer is a person who for remuneration installs, maintains or repairs -

(a) safes; 

(b) vaults; or 

(c) equipment or devices for the watching or protection of property. 

That is a somewhat absurd measure. I do not want to labour the point. Frankly, when I look at the 
improved version presented by the Attorney General the best thing I can say is that it is an improvement. I 
appreciate the Government's view that it really wants to regulate the activities of people because some may 
do the wrong thing, but the Government goes overboard. Each and every one of the activities envisaged in 
this amendment do not cry out for the regulatory regime that the Government is proposing. I welcome the 
amendment as an improvement, hut not much more. 

Amendment put and passed. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clauses 15 to 18 put and passed. 

Clause 19: Security officers to be employed by security agent· 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: This clause is yet another example of overregulation. I see Hon Ross Lightfoot is 
paying particular attention, if I may use the phrase. I am not moving an amendment to this clause but 
merely pointing out my dissatisfaction with the means by which the Government is seeking to regulate. 
The bottom line is that the Government is regulating a legitimate economic activity, and in doing so it is 
going too far. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 20: Unlicensed person not to be employed as security officer etc •• 
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Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: This clause is another example of overregulation. I propose to make that point 
where I see it with each clause so that those who are interested can see from the record that I am not 
concerned to overindulge in regulation or unduly restrict what may be worthwhile endeavours on the part 
of our fellow citizens. Activities to the degree to which they are described in this Bill should not be 
subjected, as is proposed, to the yea or nay of someone appointed by the Commissioner of Police. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 21: Advertising-

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: This is again an example of overregulation. The clause reads-

(1) A person must not advertise or in any way hold out that he or she is willing to supply the 
services of -

It then lists the categories of persons. Subclause (2) reads -

A person must not advertise or in any way hold out that he or she is willing to be employed as 

(a) a security officer; 
(b) a security consultant; or 
(c) a security installer, 

unless the person holds the relevant licence. 

Dealing with the first aspect of advertising or holding out a willingness to supply services, this is 
prohibiting a bit of seeding or ploughing the field before a person reasonably engages in a bit of economic 
activity. The clause overreaches. Similarly, subclause (2) appears to suggest that a person cannot advertise 
that he is willing to be employed until he holds the relevant licence. That goes too far. Later in the Bill 
there is scope for training to be prescribed. Why would someone wish to engage in a course of training, for 
which some people are charged substantial sums of money in their terms, in the off chance that he might 
get a job at the end of the day? 

What is unreasonable about someone saying in the market place, "I am willing to engage in this economic 
activity" and following on from that with the necessary steps to get a licence? It seems that in this case, as 
with so many other cases, the Government is proposing a regulatory regime that is too restrictive of 
normal, proper economic activity. In the process of trying to stamp out the bad guys, the Government is 
leaving itself open to cause unnecessary harm to too many innocent people. I move -

Page 12, lines 13 to 19 - To delete subclause (2). 

Hon PETER FOSS: The Government accepts the amendment. 

Amendment put and passed. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 22: Definitions-

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: The wording of this clause causes me some concern. Does "possession" mean 
actual possession? The word presumably seeks to draw a distinction between possession of a constructive 
nature. 

Hon PETER FOSS: It is physical control. It is a well-known term. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I know that it is a well-known term. It seems to me that this division is more 
appropriately dealt with in the Firearms Act. It is the question of immediacy and having the gun in one's 
possession. The fact that we have a regulatory regime already in relation to the Firearms Act lends me to 
put the view that the matters envisaged in this division, of which clause 22 is the entree, would be more 
appropriately dealt with in the firearms legislation. 

Hon PETER FOSS: I assume that the honourable member is not referring to batons. I do not think that 
they are appropriately dealt with in the Firearms Act. 

Hon N.D. Griffiths: Perhaps we should not have them. 

Hon PETER FOSS: We should be regulating this. The Firearms Act deals with licensing of firearms. 
Obviously, a person must be licensed to have a firearm. However, we have an Act that deals with the 
licensing of the firearm rather than the people. 

Hon N.D. Griffiths: What about batons? 

Hon PETER FOSS: That is part of the policy of the Bill. We have already decided that part - that we will 
regulate rather than ban or permit the use of batons. It is appropriate then to recognise that, within that 
activity, whether or not people are licensed to have a firearm, it is inappropriate for them to carry it when 
they are engaged in some form of security activity. Whereas one might be licensed to have a firearm for 
shooting vermin, if a person is acting as a security officer there is a good chance that if that person has a 
gun he or she may be put in a position where something will occur and they may be prompted to use that 
gun. It is quite appropriate to regulate that people in that position do not have a firearm whether or not they 
are licensed to use it unless they are specifically permitted to do so. This is a very important matter. We 
do have the situation where people have batons and firearms. The obvious example is guards carrying 
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significant sums of money in armed vehicles. Some have only batons and I prefer that to their carrying a 
gun. However, if they are to have something I prefer that they were in some way regulated. 

Clause put and passed. 
Clause 23 put and passed. 

Clause 24: Endorsement for escort of money etc. -
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I move -

Page 13, line 23 - To delete the line. 
The clause as it stands refers to authorising a security officer to be in possession of a firearm while engaged 
in escorting money or articles of value and "any other prescribed activity". It is one thing to allow 
someone to have possession of a firearm while escorting money or articles of value, but it is another thing 
entirely to have such a person carrying a frrearm while engaged in some other unknown prescribed activity. 
Surely in our community we want to restrict the use of firearms and not do what this Bill seems to be 
doing; that is, encouraging their use. Surely we have learned something in recent times. This clause is part 
of a provision in the Bill that encourages the use of firearms and, although it is not pertinent to the point, 
batons. 
Hon PETER FOSS: I am very disappointed because I thought that Hon Nick Griffiths would say that at 
last we have it right because we have done exactly as he said. We gave an example of how we were 
thinking and that the rest would be prescribed, and I thought I had it right in this instance. Unfortunately I 
have not. The Government does not accept the amendment. 

Hon J.A. COWDELL: Despite the generous examples provided in regard to paragraph (a), can the 
Attorney General point to other sorts of prescribed activity envisaged to be covered by paragraph (b) so 
that we may have some faith in the clause? 
Hon PETER FOSS: I can see that I should have just said for paragraph (a) "the escort of money", and 
when I was asked for an example I could then say "articles of value". The problem is that having once 
engaged in this activity I could be asked to go on endlessly dealing with it. Perhaps it should be "escorting 
people of value" -
Hon N.D. Griffiths: Does that include Ministers of the Crown? 

Hon PETER FOSS: No. I was thinking of members of the Labor Party who missed out on endorsement 
owing to the new breed being brought in by Mr McGinty. I do not know. We could engage in an endless 
argument. I thought I had satisfied the acid test of Mr Griffiths of not giving one example but two. The 
first was "money and articles of value" and I now hazard another - people whose lives may be in danger. 
We are not contemplating that at the moment but I am sure the member will accept that as a possible 
further category! 
Amendment put and passed. 

The CHAIRMAN: I draw honourable members' attention to the consequences of that amendment, in that 
the preceding words are -

while engaged in one or more of the following -

(a) the escort of money or articles of value; 
I suggest there may be some need for further amendment. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 25: Permits for particular occasions -

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: This clause is part of the regulatory regime which will promote the use of firearms 
in our community greater than currently exists. All responsible people should oppose that. We are not a 
gun happy society. We should not be concerned to promote the activities with which this part of the Bill 
concerns itself. We have a Firearms Act. As a matter of general principle and a principle which should be 
applied in this instance, this clause is more appropriately dealt with by an amendment to the Firearms Act -
that is supposing one agrees with what this clause envisages should take place. 
The issue of permits for particular occasions should be considered in an overhaul of the Firearms Act. We 
already have a degree of regulation, with which I do not disagree, for this area of activity in the Criminal 
Code and the Police Act. My substantive point for the purpose of this clause is that the issue sought to be 
dealt with is more appropriately dealt with in the Firearms Act which I trust will be overhauled in the near 
future in line with the expressed concerns of the people whom we represent. 
Hon PETER FOSS: I will ask the officers concerned to bring the member's comments to the attention of 
the Minister for Police. I also draw his attention to the fact that they are expressed to be in addition to the 
Firearms Act. It is appropriate that we have a regime where the particular is dealt with in this Act and the 
general is dealt with in another. 
Clause put and passed. 

Clause 26: Security officers, possession of batons -
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Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: My objection to this clause is that it deals with the possession of batons. All 
police officers have batons, and that is fair enough, but I do not want to have people other than police 
officers carrying batons while carrying out any function. If people have batons they may well use them. 
Why else would they have batons? The use of batons may involve intimidation or striking someone. I do 
not want to have a community in which people are walking around while armed whether with guns or 
batons. Presumably batons will be more readily available than are guns. We have a regulatory regime at 
the moment in the Criminal Code and the Police Act - a regulatory regime, frankly, which discourages the 
carrying of offensive weapons, save in certain circumstances. That will be dealt with later as we progress 
through the Bill. As a matter of principle we in the Australian Labor Party not only object to the increased 
use of fIrearms for quasi policing purposes but also to this enhancement of the role of batons for activities 
which amount to private policing. 

Clause put and a division called for. 

Bells rung and the Committee divided. 

The DEPUTY PRESIDENT (Hon Derrick Tomlinson): Order! Before the tellers tell, I cast my vote with 
the ayes. 

Division resulted as follows -

Hon George Cash 
Hon EJ. Charlton 
Hon MJ. Criddle 
Hon Max Evans 
Hon Peter Foss 

Hon Kim Chance 
Hon J .A. Cowdell 
Hon Cheryl Davenport 
Hon N.D. Griffiths 

Clause thus passed. 

Ayes (13) 

Hon P.R. Lightfoot 
Hon P.H. Lockyer 
Hon J.D. MacLean 
Hon Murray Montgomery 
Hon M.D. Nixon 

Noes (10) 

Hon John Halden 
Hon AJ.G. MacTiernan 
Hon Tom Stephens 
Hon Bob Thomas 

Clause 27: Definition of "inquiry agent" -

Hon B.M. Scott 
Hon Derrick Tomlinson 
Hon B.K. Donaldson (Teller) 

Hon Doug Wenn 
Hon Tom Helm (Teller) 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I.do not propose to move the amendment standing in my name. However, I wish 
to place briefly on the record what that amendment was, to refer to what the Legislation Committee said 
and, in doing so, to note what has occurred so far in dealing with the Bill and what may occur in the clauses 
to follow and, on reflection, with respect to this clause, to accept the wisdom of those learned members of 
this House who comprise the Legislation Committee. I do so with a tinge of reluctance, because the 
regulatory regime that I wished to have is more restrictive than that which is being proposed and I think is 
better suited. 

Hon Peter Foss: More restrictive? 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I think it is better suited to the needs of the community. I am not concerned to 
argue the toss other than to place on record the matters that I foreshadowed, at the conclusion of which I 
will sit down without moving the amendment that I placed on the Notice Paper. The amendment is to 
substitute a new clause 27 which states -

Inquiry agent means a person whether or not he carries on any other business whether as a 
principal agent or an employee on behalf of any other person and for gain fee or reward exercises 
or carries on one of the following functions namely -

(a) obtaining and furnishing; or 

(b) undertaking to obtain and furnish evidence for the purpose of any proceeding in a Court, 
whether the proceeding commenced or is contemplated or prospective. 

I note that the Standing Committee on Legislation gave the amendment relatively short shrift. 
Notwithstanding the protestations of Hon John Cowdell, that would appear to be the case. I bow to it 
because I have taken on board its observations. It points out quite properly that clause 27 defInes "inquiry 
agent". The Legislation Committee must have been harking back to the fact that I mentioned this clause by 
number in my second reading speech and the fact that I placed the amendment on the Notice Paper prior to 
the Legislation Committee's meeting. 

I am obliged to Hon George Cash for including this clause for consideration by the Legislation Committee. 
The Legislation Commiltee accurately pointed out that I wish to retain a definition of "inquiry agent" 
similar to that contained in the Inquiry Agents Licensing Act, which the committee notes is to be repealed 
by the Bill. I note the observation of the commitLee that it does not see any need to alter the definition of 
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"inquiry agent" as it is in clause 27. Clearly, if clause 27 were to be amended, there would be 
consequential matters to be dealt with, particularly in clause 28. I note the recommendation that clause 27 
remain in the Bill unaltered. 
The DEPUTY PRESIDENT (Hon Cheryl Davenport): Order! Could I ask the member to speak up. The 
Hansard reporter is having difficulty hearing. 
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: Earlier this evening there was some difficulty with people hearing. I could not 
hear some interjections. Hansard cannot hear me. At one stage I could not even hear Hon Derrick 
Tomlinson! On that very happy note I conclude by comments on this clause. 

Hon PETER FOSS: I welcome Hon Nick Griffiths' statement. I accept the recommendations of the 
Legislation Committee in this respect unequivocally. The only regret I have is that I missed the 
opportunity, if Mr Griffiths had moved his motion, to see Hon John Cowdell rise to his feet and roundly 
condemn Mr Griffiths' intransigence for continuing to defy the Legislation Committee. However, I am 
pleased that he has reconsidered his defiance and has not even gone so far as to move the amendment he 
put on the Notice Paper. I applaud his behaviour. 
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: Such a response requires a response: Hon John Cowdell can never condemn 
intransigence where intransigence never exists. 

Clause put and passed. 
Clause 28: Definition of "investigator" -
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I have an amendment on the Notice Paper, but I do not propose to move it. I wish 
the Committee to note that I placed these amendments on the Notice Paper in September last year. Upon 
further reflection of this matter, I do not think it is appropriate to move this amendment at this stage. 

Hon Peter Foss: I do not intend to move the amendment in my name on the Notice Paper at this stage. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I note the Attorney General recently caused an amendment to this clause to be 
placed on the Notice Paper and he now proposes not to proceed with it, and that is his right. However, it is 
my duty to invite him to say why he has changed his mind after such a short time. 

Hon PETER FOSS: It is healthy to change one's mind. 

Further consideration of the clause postponed, on motion by Hon Peter Foss (Attorney General). 

Clause 29: Inquiry agents to be licensed -
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: In this clause we are moving into another area of regulation that already exists to 
some degree. Clause 29 is the entree to division 2. This is yet another case of overregulation of, among 
other things, economic activity. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 30: Investigators to be licensed -
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I make a similar point to that which I made about the previous clause. We have 
dealt with the definition of "investigator". It seems that we are overdoing it when we say that each and 
every one of the activities dealt with by an investigator must be subject to the regulatory regime which is to 
be imposed by the enactment of this clause. 

Clause put and passed. 
Clause 31: Investigators to be employed by inquiry agent -
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: Again, the question arises of a person having to be an employee. I find this 
overregulation inappropriate. 

Clause put and passed. 
Clause 32: Unlicensed person not to be employed as an investigator -
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I do not think these activities require the degree of regulation we are imposing 
here. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 33: Advertising-
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: An earlier clause was amended with a similar provision to that contained in 
subclause (2). The Attorney General has indicated that he is prepared to look favourably at an amendment 
dealing with the deletion of some lines in this subclause. If my understanding is correct, and if it can be 
done without my having to put my amendment in writing now, I move-

Page 18, lines 10 to 13 - To delete the lines. 

Amendment put and passed. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 34 put and passed. 
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Definition of "crowd controller" -

N.D. GRIFFITHS: This clause is very wide in its application; too wide. Why any private event or 
or screening or removing persons for behavioural reasons, or other prescribed functions should be 

, of this clause escapes me. I suppose it is consistent with so many other clauses in the Bill. 
has referred to by a number of people as the bouncers' Bill. Here we are dealing with 

whom some call bouncers. They are people who it seems earn their livelihood from crowd control. 
"bounce" people. I do not know if they do it on those occasions. 

Peter Foss: They have been known to do a lot more to them, I am afraid. 

N.D. GRIFFITHS: I refer to a document headed "WA Crowd Control Legislation" provided by an 
. of the Media Entertainment and Arts Alliance. The document sets out the concerns of that body, 
it points out is the registered organisation representing employees in the media, arts entertainment 

recreational industries. As it is a body that represents those people who will be affected by the Bill one 
or another, it is appropriate that I take a little time to reiterate its concerns for the record. I hope at the 
of the observations the Attorney General may indicate on behalf of the Government whether due and 

consideration will be given to it, bearing in mind that the issue was raised some months ago; If it 
resolved what is the resolution? 

<U1J<U"''-' points out that its members deal with patrons and clubs, theatres, cinemas, sports grounds, 
events such as the Royal Show, amusement parlours, theme parks - this is one close to home -

race courses, trots, dogs, races and other recreational venues dealing with tourism, the zoo and 
centres. Some members of the alliance are engaged as gatekeepers, parking attendants, ushers, 

sellers, ticket takers, turnstile attendants, cloak room attendants, lift attendants, pool attendants, ride 
and, as they put it, the like. It points out its belief, a view that I share, that the measure has been 

too widely and could require the licensing of persons not originally envisaged, given the intent of 

I understand the Attorney General's observations, we want to prevent people from behaving badly. We 
to regulate people, the nature of whose activities is that they are open to cause, at the very least, 

which may result in the sanction of the criminal law to others. However, the net is being cast 
than a little too widely. The document refers to the particular clause with which we are very familiar. 
es the observation that the clause, interpreted in its broadest context, could apply to some of the 

to whom I have referred in the category of membership of the alliance. It states -

There exists a class of employee ... that is primarily involved in patron service - the "soft side" of 
the prescribed industries ... 

alliance observes that people engaged in the "soft side" are typically involved in indicating parking 
directing general audience/spectator flow in and out of a venue, selling tickets, checking tickets, 

patrons for entry, seating patrons, assisting with queries and dealing with unexpected problems. 
behaviour concerning unexpected problems in some instances appropriately being dealt with 

regime in the Bill. Nonetheless, if the alliance is correct in its view, the measure goes too 
alliance goes to some lengths to describe what patron screening, which is a fairly innocuous 

may include. It states that it may include enforcing a dress code; enforcing industry protocol like 
ibition of photographic or recording equipment in live theatre; monitoring the behaviour and 
of patrons; excluding non-members from member-only sections of certain venues; and prohibiting 

by or removing unruly patrons or those affected by alcohol or drugs. A person does not need to be a 
or to have the characteristics that people commonly associate with a bouncer in order to remove 

patrons or those affected by alcohol or drugs. Many people in the community have removed unruly 
or those affected by alcohol or drugs, or have persuaded such people to modify their behaviour. 

A.J.G. MacTiernan: It happens even in this place; we attempt to get people to modify their behaviour. 

N.D. GRIFFITHS: I hope there is never any unruly behaviour in this Chamber; it certainly would not 
with Hon Cheryl Davenport in the Chair. 

formed.] 

.D. GRIFFITHS: I am aware that some members have urgent parliamentary business elsewhere, and 
no great objection to their engaging in that business. I point out now that so many members are in 

that we will vote against clause 38. 

liance makes the point also that in mass sport and entertainment venues, or where there may be an 
of possible disturbance, there are either licensed security guards or police who provide backup 

mf'mh,pr" Therefore, we do not need to cast this regulatory net as wide as it is being cast. However, 
makes the point that the first call for assistance is often made to one of its members. I think the 

is taking a conciliatory approach. It accepts that the Government wants to regulate this area, and it 
, "Give us ali out by way of regulation." 

has the potential to affect a large number of people; I hesitate to put a number on it. The alliance 
under the heading "Exclusion from licensing", that it seeks an exclusion by regulation for those 
employed in the industry in the soft side of patron management; it recommends that a line be drawn 

the soft and the hard sides of the industry and that licensing be required only on the hard side; and 
the principle guiding the delineation should be whether the crowd controller is authorised or expected 
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to exercise discretion in determining and carrying out a forcible, physical response to patron behaviour, 

where such behaviour is likely to endanger peace, person or property. Bearing in mind the Government's 

desire to regulate, what the alliance is proposing is a reasonable stance, and I would be obliged if the 

Attorney General could inform me of the Government's view on those three points. If the Government has 

not yet arrived at a view, I seek the Attorney's assurance that prompt and appropriate consideration will be 

given to those matters. 

Hon PETER FOSS: I note the assurances given by the Minister in the other place, but in view of the 

remarks made, I move that this clause be postponed. 

Further consideration of the clause postponed, on motion by Hon Peter Foss (Attorney General). 

Clauses 36 and 37 put and passed. 

Clause 38: Crowd controllers to be employed by crowd control agent -

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I referred earlier to my distaste about this degree of regulation. I dislike the 

inhibitions that have been placed upon employees. This clause deals with a regime which would be better 

dealt with if the Committee adopted the alternative that I flag in new clause 43A. I referred earlier to the 

overregulation of employees. It seems to me that in this and other clauses, the corporate sector is being 

dealt with a little more sympathetically than is the average Australian, who invariably is an employee. I 

can understand the reason for having crowd control licences and the rationale behind having crowd control 

agents. I note that we have already dealt with clause 37, but here we are overdoing it yet again. In many 

respects it is unfortunate that the Legislation Committee was not asked to look at the overall policy of the 

Bill but was restricted to particular clauses. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 39 put and passed. 

Clause 40: Advertising-

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: This clause provides that a person must not advertise or in any way hold out that 

he or she is willing to supply the services of crowd controllers unless they hold a crowd control agent's 

licence. It is one thing to deal with crowd control agents' licences but - to reiterate the point I made with 

respect to an amendment that the Attorney agreed to - a person who wishes to engage in employment may 

wish to express that to the marketplace and may be required to undergo training that may incur an expense; 

or, in any event, it may occupy time. It seems unreasonable that such a person should be subjected to the 

regime set out in subclause (2). That is similar to the two clauses that we dealt with previously. I move -

Page 21, lines 4 to 8 - To delete subclause (2). 

Hon PETER FOSS: I agree. A better way of phrasing it would have been to provide that a person must not 

advertise or in any way hold out that he or she is "able" to be employed as a crowd controller. That is a 

difference because it is saying something about the present rather than a possible future situation. A person 

may be willing to be employed but may be employed only as a person intending to be a crowd controller 

until such time as they are licensed. For the time being and for consistency we will delete it. Perhaps after 

consulting the Minister for Police an alternative version may be drafted to achieve what we are intending to 

achieve, which is not to allow false representations of a person's capacity to carry out a particular job. 

Amendment put and passed. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 41: Authorization of armed bodyguards -

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: This clause permits people to act as armed bodyguards; it sets up the armed 

bodyguard regime. I find the concept of people bearing arms as bodyguards unless they are part of the 

services - and in that I include the Police Service - objectionable as a matter of principle. 

Hon Peter Foss: It sounds like "timeo Danaos et arma ferentes" . 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: It may be asserted that armed bodyguards exist, therefore they need regulation. If 

and insofar as that is the case it admits defeat. In fact, we already regulate the conduct of people who are 

armed. I refer the Minister to the Police Act and section 65(4a), with which he is no doubt familiar - but I 

am not suggesting that he in any way, shape or form engages in the sort of activity envisaged by the 

section. Those who are not familiar with it should note that it provides-

Every person who, without lawful excuse, carries or has on or about his person or in his 

possession any rifle, gun, pistol, sword, dagger, knife, sharpened chain, club, bludgeon or 

truncheon, or any other article made or adapted for use for causing injury to the person, or 

intended by him for such use by him. ' 

Hon AJ.G. MacTiernan: Does that include mace sprays? 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I am glad that Hon Alannah MacTiernan has raised the question of mace sprays. 

Hon Peter Foss: So is Hon John Cowdell. It has had that sort of effect on him - he is stunned. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: At the time this measure was introduced or touted there was some controversy 
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about the use of pepper sprays. I find it interesting that opinions were advanced that the carrying of pepper 
sprays - although mace was not explicitly referred to in that debate, but some may have mentioned it -

Hon A.J.G. MacTiernan interjected. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: It was just a matter of peppering them up. The carrying of pepper sprays by 
people who were concerned that they may be assaulted caused the Commissioner of Police great concern. 
Ordinary people had better not carry pepper sprays because they may come into strife with provisions of 
the Police Act. At the same time the Government wants to set up an armed bodyguard regime. 

Hon Peter Foss: We are not setting it up. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: The Government is attempting to set it up because it will be permitting that to 
occur. The Government will be providing the circumstances in which people can have armed bodyguards. 

Hon Peter Foss: There is lawful excuse. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: It is an outrageous thing. 

Hon Peter Foss: What is to stop them now? 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I suggest the Minister give careful consideration to the operation of section 65. 

Hon Peter Foss: What does "without lawful excuse" mean? 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: The Government will see that to have an armed bodyguard may well lead to an 
infringement of that provision. 

Hon Peter Foss: It may not do that. It may put it beyond doubt that you don't have a lawful excuse. 

The DEPUTY CHAIRMAN: Order! 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: The Government seems to have two standards. I refer the Committee to 
Mr Nicholls' book on "Police Offences of Western Australia". At page 75 he refers to one of the cases and 
the observation made is -

Whether the intention to use the weapon in self-defence is reasonable depends on whether or not a 
threat is immediate and particular. 

He makes the observation -

The delay of one week has been held to render the threat no longer immediate or particular. 

He makes a further observation -

If the carrying of the weapon is merely to frighten persons from whom an attack might reasonably 
be expected to come then such use is not offensive unless the frightening amounts to intimidation 
or injury through shock. 

People who walk around or move or stay put with offensive weapons such as batons and firearms may 
well, under our current regulatory regime, infringe the law. Clause 41 is enhancing the prospect of some in 
our community -

Hon Peter Foss: And damaging the prospects of all others. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: - of affording themselves of armed bodyguards. I am not impressed with the way 
some people have behaved as bouncers from time to time. I am not impressed with the notion that we as a 
society are moving to a scenario where people other than members of the services - and I use that 
expression in its broadest terms - should carry weapons at all. I am not talking about people engaged in 
target practice or that sort of thing; I am talking about people using our main thoroughfares, people in 
everyday life, having offensive weapons. I am happy and pleased that we have soldiers with guns - I think 
it is lovely. I can accept that from time to time police officers should have guns but I regret the degree to 
which they seem to carry them around. That was not the case 20 years ago; it is something that has crept 
in. I can accept that police officers must have access to guns, and that certain categories of police officers 
in certain situations should have guns. I can accept that other parts of the services - and I use that word 
widely - require guns. For example, people who are required to protect persons of high standing who may 
well be the subject of an assassination attempt, such as a foreign dignitary. In those circumstances it would 
be appropriate. 

Hon Peter Foss: The Family Court judiciary as well. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: When one considers that the work of some people requires that they should have a 
gun, people such as soldiers, police in certain categories, and perhaps people in the Australian Secret 
Intelligence Service, and in other particular circumstances, it may be acceptable, but these are exceptional 
areas of activity in our community. The Government is proposing to enlarge the access and I think that is 
wrong. It is a step towards an American-type society that we wish to avoid. There is too much 
unnecessary antisocial behaviour, and if people are perceived as being heavy-handed and brutal or as 
having a capacity to react, it will not minimise the amount of antisocial behaviour we currently have. I 
remember that before the possession of guns by police crept in, which came in during the early 1980s 
under Commissioner Porter - who is now on the Official Corruption Commission, I think - people would 
constantly say of police forces in the United Kingdom that they were able to maintain law and order 
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reasonably well without having to carry guns compared with what happened in some jurisdictions in the 
United States. I believe society has gone too far in allowing police to be armed, yet the Government is 
trying to add a further stratum on top of that. Society is going about that the wrong way and it is for that 
reason that I foreshadow that when the matter is put to the vote the Opposition will oppose this clause. 

Hon PETER FOSS: While I agree with many of the social comments made by the honourable member I 
disagree with his legal interpretation of the clause. The member read to us from the Police Act and said 
that it may well prevent people acting as bodyguards; it may well not. In fact, it is more likely than not that 
it allows people to act as bodyguards. The member referred to an occasion where a threat has been held not 
to be sufficient - I cannot recall the particular time. I am sure that the President of the United States would 
not have to be threatened every week for him to have protection for him maintained. There are obviously 
cases where there is a clear and present danger where it would not be necessary. 

Hon N.D. Griffiths: I did deal with that. 

Hon PETER FOSS: Particular cases are particular cases. What is clear is that where one has a lawful 
excuse one may carry a weapon. This clause puts it beyond any doubt that being a bodyguard is not a 
lawful excuse unless one complies with the Act. I think the member will agree that it is not "may well or 
may well not"; if the person does not have an authorisation under section 41 then to act as an armed 
bodyguard would be illegal under the Police Act. It cannot be said it is a lawful excuse because the 
lawfulness of that excuse is defeated by this particular clause. Without the need of the penalty in section 
87 one would be liable to penalty under the Police Act. 

The Government is not setting up a regime, it is setting up an exceptional circumstance. It is not an 
ordinary licensing regime of the type we are talking about; it is only possible with the written authority of 
the commissioner. This would not be an ordinary licence where one goes to a public servant and says, "I 
want a licence as an armed bodyguard." It needs the specific permission of the commissioner and in 
addition to that the approval of the Minister. I think what is quite clear from this is that it is certainly not a 
regime by any means. What it does recognise is that there is an excuse to carry weapons under the basis of 
a lawful excuse. Rather than endorsing and permitting that, it puts beyond all doubt that a person may not 
do so unless both the commissioner and the Minister have agreed that he can. Frankly, I think that is not a 
regime; that is a very tight restriction on what constitutes a lawful excuse to be an armed bodyguard. The 
scene posed by the member is the total opposite of what is happening. I welcome the fact that we have 
eliminated being a bodyguard as a lawful excuse under the Police Act, and that there is no lawful excuse, 
except in extraordinary circumstances where the most senior police officer of the State plus the Minister 
charged with responsibility agree that those circumstances exist. The member should welcome this clause. 

Clause put and a division called for. 

Bells rung and the Committee divided. 

The DEPUTY CHAIRMAN (Hon Cheryl Davenport): Before the tellers tell, I cast my vote with the noes. 

Division resulted as follows -

Hon EJ. Charlton 
Hon M.J. Criddle 
Hon Max Evans 
Hon Peter Foss 
Hon P.R. Lightfoot 

Hon Kim Chance 
Hon J .A. Cowdell 
Hon Cheryl Davenport 
Hon N.D. Griffiths 

Clause thus passed. 

Clauses 42 and 43 put and passed. 

Ayes (13) 

Hon P.H. Lockyer 
Hon LD. MacLean 
Hon Murray Montgomery 
Hon N.F. Moore 
Hon M.D. Nixon 

Noes (10) 

Hon John Halden 
Hon AJ.G. MacTiernan 
Hon Tom Stephens 
Hon Bob Thomas 

Hon B.M. Scott 
Hon Derrick Tomlinson 
Hon B.K. Donaldson (Teller) 

Hon Doug Wenn 
Hon Tom Helm (Teller) 

Clause 44: Residence requirements for licences on behalf of partnership etc .• 

Hon J.A. COWDELL: With respect to clause 44(2), I know the Minister is loath to give examples. 
However, concern was expressed about the discretion that may be exercised here, in that an interstate 
partnership or body corporate which would be beyond the jurisdiction of the Western Australian Act might 
be afforded a role which would negate the other provisions in the Act. 

Hon PETER FOSS: The obvious thing here is to try to have someone within one's grasp whom one can 
hold accountable. That would be the basic general application of the rule. It may be that after a period of 
reliability or demonstrating a respectability and reliability one might be happy that a slightly less rigid 
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control is exercised. If that turns out in time not to be satisfactory, there is a right to "revoke an exemption 
by notice in writing to the partnership or body corporate". This provision states plainly the basic policy 
that there should be someone within one's grasp that allows exemptions to be granted where, obviously 
over a period, that may show itself not to be necessary. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 45 put and passed. 

Clause 46: Application for licence -

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I am not proposing to move an amendment to clause 46. The clause is very 
wordy. It is an example of what I think is a very poorly thought out clause. I would have thought that, 
when the Minister had control of this Bill, he would have given some consideration to changing the 
wording to say something to the effect that an application for the issue of a licence is to be made in such 
form, in such manner and accompanied by such fee as is prescribed, rather than using the example of 
drafting that we have before us. 

Hon PEIER FOSS: The member is aware that a style manual is used by the parliamentary counsel's 
office. Generally speaking, it has been easier to separate matters where there is a clear separation into 
numbered paragraphs rather than have them flow on. I agree that in this example the style has been 
overdone. However, in most cases a far clearer drafting result has been achieved by separating and 
paragraphing. It makes it easier to amend the legislation later. It also leads to a more logical setting out of 
what are the requirements. I support the general style and intention. However, I accept that in this case it 
may have been taken to extreme. 

Hon N.D. Griffiths: I invite the Minister to postpone the clause so that it can be redrawn. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 47: Material to support application for licence -

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I move -

Page 25, lines 14 to 23 and page 26, lines 1 to 9 - To delete the lines and substitute the following 

An application for the issue of a licence is to be accompanied by evidence of the 
applicant's age, identity, character and other evidence of a like nature and in a form that 
is prescribed. 

These amendments seek to delete many words and put in place few words. This clause sets out in great 
detail, using many words, matters required to accompany an application for the issue of a licence. They 
include evidence of the applicant's age and identity, photographs of the applicant, testimonials from two 
persons as to the applicant's character - those matters do not seem to advance much in the real world -
given not more than 24 months before the application is lodged. People may testify as to someone's 
character, but they are often wrong. 

Hon Peter Foss: You look to see who the people are who have provided those testimonials. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: We may find that people may be of good character, but not of good repute, when 
the acid is put on the referees. Lawyers practicing in the criminal jurisdiction often have a lot to do with 
people giving references and testimonials on behalf of others. I have seen many a person say of a 
convicted criminal - not all criminals are convicted: "He is a person of great character." 

Hon Peter Foss: I can think of a particular occasion which caused some grief in your party. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS: I can think of many occasions which caused grief in the Liberal Party and of many 
people who have not been brought to justice. However, I will not be diverted. These amendments are a 
question of drafting, rather than substantive policy. Subclause (d) relates to an endorsement that the 
applicant has passed a prescribed medical examination. I find subclause (e) to be particularly offensive. 
This is not a matter that should properly be within the province of a law and order provision, given that this 
legislation had its genesis in the Police portfolio, not the Ministry of Fair Trading. This subclause refers to 
evidence of the applicant having sufficient financial resources to meet his or her financial obligations. 
Subclause (t) refers to training. I do not agree with each and every matter in the long list included in 
proposed section 52 which is referred to in this subclause, particularly in light of the fact that we are talking 
about finances, although I can understand the argument that in some instances that may be appropriate. 
That is why I have put on the Notice Paper an alternative form of words, which although it is short says all 
that needs to be said in just three lines. My amendment is succinct and I believe it gives greater effect to 
the policy of the Bill. 

Progress 
Progress reported, pursuant to Standing Order No 61(c). 

ADJOURNMENT OF THE HOUSE - ORDINARY 

HON N.F. MOORE (Mining and Pastoral - Leader of the House) [10.56 pm): I move -

That the House do now adjourn. 
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Adjournment Debate - Kestral Homes 

HON A.J.G. MacTIERNAN (East Metropolitan) [10.57 pm]: Yesterday I was the subject of an attack 
by Hon Ross Lightfoot. I want to respond to a few of the comments he made and to draw the attention of 
the House to some things that might be motivating his conduct in this regard. He spoke of my being the 
cause of the downfall of the company, Kestral Homes. He said that that company was proceeding happily 
and well and had been an award winner until I had intervened and that my raising the performance of this 
company in this House had single-handedly destroyed it. I reject absolutely that allegatlOn. 

As I said when I raised the matter of Kestral Homes in the frrst instance, I was reluctant to name a 
company; however, there had been an enormous volume of publicity about it. Well before I came to this 
House, this company had been the subject of a report on The Investigators program and other media 
reports; yet it continued without any interference from the Builders Registration Board, notwithstanding 
that there had been 42 orders made against it for substandard or negligent workmanship. 

I drew the attention of the House to the situation about Kestral when it became obvious that suppliers were 
being warned by Dun & Bradstreet (Australia) Pty Ltd that Kestral Homes was a very high risk, a company 
that should be dealt with on a cash on delivery basis only. A home buyer was denied assistance from the 
civil litigation fund not because of the strength of the action, but because of the parlous financial position 
of that company, which meant, in the assessment of the Law Society civil litigation fund, there would be 
very little chance of recovery from that company. It is my considered view - I believe it is the right view -
that it was necessary to ensure that not only suppliers and financiers but also hapless home buyers had 
access to that information and knew what they were dealing with, given that there did not seem to be any 
preparedness by the Builders Registration Board to take any action at that stage. 

I asked various questions on notice in the Parliament last week. Not surprisingly, I have not received 
answers to those yet. It was reported in the Press last weekend that this company has been struck off, not 
just because of its financial position - that was one reason; it was considered that it did not have the money 
to pay its debts on time - but because it was gUilty of negligence and incompetence. It is difficult to see 
how I in this place could have been responsible for the negligence and incompetence of this com?any. 

Hon P.R. Lightfoot: In the same way you were responsible for Wayburn Nominees Pty Ltd. You said it 
was a $2 company; however, it was demonstrated that it had assets of over $500 000. 

Hon A.J.G. MacTIERNAN: I have never said that Wayburn Nominees was a $2 company. I recommend 
to Mr Lightfoot a reading of the Hansard. The case rests. 

For some time the Opposition has called on the Builders Registration Board to look at the homes that were 
being constructed by Kestral and to take notice of the findings that were made in the Building Disputes 
Committee on a regular basis against this company. It is clear from the decision of the board that this 
company was incompetent and gUilty of negligence and that we did the right thing. I am confident that we 
may have spared more heartache and trauma for young home buyers who would perhaps have continued to 
enter into contracts with this outfit, which obviously has great difficulties. I was also puzzled by what 
Mr Lightfoot's connection with this company might be. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! I am not picking on Hon Alannah MacTiernan in particular; however, there is a 
tendency lately to forget the way in which honourable members address other members in this place. The 
way to address people is the Honourable Mr Lightfoot or the Minister, for example. However, calling them 
by their name is not the process in this House. I repeat that I am not singling out the member: It is a 
tendency that all members have adopted. I direct to all members that in future it is something that must be 
addressed. 

Hon AJ.G. MacTIERNAN: Thank you, Mr President. I appreciate your comments that you are not 
singling me out. Although it is the practice of several members in this place, I have only ever heard you 
draw it to my attention. 

The PRESIDENT: You happen to be the one who is using it now. 

Hon AJ.G. MacTIERNAN: No doubt when the Attorney General and others in the future do that, we 
might see the same. I am happy to comply with that as long as it is done across the board. In my extensive 
readings of the Hansard of the last Parliament I noted that it was the practice of one Hon Joe Berinson to 
use that style of address. Nevertheless, I accept direction. 

The PRESIDENT: He was not the ideal tutor. 

Hon AJ.G. MacTIERNAN: I thought he had been around for some time. I take your advice on that point, 
Mr President, and I look forward to the Attorney General also taking your advice. 

I will point out that perhaps Hon Ross Lightfoot, who seems to have strong connections in the northern 
suburbs, was introduced to the principal of this company through his good friend Dr Wayne Bradshaw. 

Hon P.R. Lightfoot: I have never met Dr Wayne Bradshaw. 

Hon AJ.G. MacTIERNAN: What about Councillor King or Councillor Carstairs on the Wanneroo City 
Council? 

Hon P.R. Lightfoot: I have never met or spoken to them. 
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Hon EJ. Charlton: Has Hon Alannah MacTiernan met them? 

Hon A.J.G. MacTiERNAN: No, I have not. This must be a coincidence. 

Hon P.R. Lightfoot: You get many of your alleged facts wrong. 

1617 

Hon AJ.G. MacTiERNAN: No, I am merely speculating why Hon Ross Lightfoot went in to bat for this 
gentleman in such a biased and ill informed way. I was interested that Kestral Homes had been the subject 
of a reference in the Kyle inquiry into Wanneroo Inc. Indeed, it was concluded that it was likely that 
Dr Bradshaw had had extensive business links with Kestral Homes and that in relation to his dealings with 
the company he had a conflict of interest that he did not disclose. Also found were extensive links between 
this company and Councillor Carstairs and Councillor King. It is interesting to reflect on that. We will not 
make anything more of it for the time being. Perhaps it is another aspect of the northern suburbs mafia. 

Adjournment Debate - Northern Demersal Fishery 

HON KIM CHANCE (Agricultural) [11.05 pm]: I am delighted the Minister for Transport is present 
because although what I have to say not aimed at him, it relates to his colleague the Minister for Fisheries. 
As much as those of us who have a responsibility in areas which could be described as industry matters try 
to concentrate our attention on the broader picture of matters that affect the whole industry, I am sure 
members will understand that it is inevitable that from time to time we will be particularly impressed by 
the way those circumstances affect individuals. Most certainly that is the case I will draw to the attention 
of the House tonight. 

Members will be aware that I have asked a series of questions relating to that part of the northern demersal 
fishery that operates out of Broome, and in particular to the plight of a fishing family, SJ. and LJ. Reilly. 
I had contact with those people tonight. Members will be aware from a recent urgency motion that I have 
reported that as a result of the administrative changes within that fishery this family has been unable to fish 
for some six months. During the currency of that urgency motion the Minister for Transport pointed out 
that the income received by the family from that fishery was not large. That is true; however, it was 
income that family relied on to keep their whole business ticking over. Six months is a long time to be held 
out by an administrative change of a means of making part of one's income. 

Two or three days ago I learnt that the committee which is charged with making the recommendations for 
the final management package for this fishery has brought down its final recommendations. Those 
recommendations from my reading and others' reading are such that this family will be able to gain access 
to that fishery when the final management plan comes into effect in another six months. That makes it 
even more ludicrous that they have been kept out of the interim fishery at this time. I rise in a non
contentious and friendly way to urge the Minister for Transport to discuss with his colleague the Minister 
for Fisheries how we can solve this hiccup which has occurred in the administration of this fishery. The 
costs this six months' exclusion from this fishery have involved this family in have severely damaged the 
family. I do not think I should put it any stronger than that. They are now living on borrowed money when 
they need not have been. 

The call I had tonight was distressing. There have been worse cases. The Minister will be aware of those 
cases because both he and I have lived through all of that in our own industry. I ask the Minister to prevail 
on his colleague to take a personal interest in this matter. If he wants me to talk to him about it, I will. I 
thought I would use this occasion outside the bear pit of question time to explain to the House why I ask 
these questions and to seek the Minister's cooperation. 

Question put and passed. 

House adjourned at 11.09 pm 



1618 [COUNCIL] 

QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE 

GRIFFIN VENTURE - JOINT STATE-FEDERAL INVESTIGATION 

237. Hon J.A. SCOTT to the Leader of the House representing the Minister for Mines: 

I refer to question without notice 223 of 7 May 1996. 

(1) Was the joint state-federal investigation into alleged unsafe acts aboard BHP Petroleum's FPSO 
Griffin Venture on 29 May 1994 the only investigation into the 29 March incident carried out by 
the Western Australian Department of Minerals and Energy? 

(2) If not, what other investigation was made; what was the status of that investigation; when did it 
occur; and when was BHP notified of that investigation? 

(3) Did the then Minister for Mines receive a request from the former federal Minister for Resources, 
Hon David Beddall, to inquire into the allegations of Mr T. Visscher that the purge pipes used on 
the Griffin Venture on 29 May 1994 constituted a source of ignition? 

Hon N.F. MOORE replied: 
I thank the member for some notice of this question. The Minister for Mines has provided the following 
reply -

(1) Yes, the joint state-federal investigation was the only formal investigation carried out by the 
Department of Minerals and Energy. 

(2) Not applicable. 

(3) Yes. In a letter dated 31 August 1995, the former federal Minister for Resources, Hon David 
Beddall, requested the then Minister for Mines, Hon George Cash, to arrange for further 
consideration of allegations about a source of ignition on the Griffin Venture. Further 
consideration by DOME focused on additional allegations by Mr Tim Visscher, and a report was 
provided to Mr Beddall on 25 September 1995. 

OMEX SITE, BELLEVUE - UNDERGROUND WATER TESTS 

238. Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS to the Minister for the Environment: 

(1) Can the Minister confirm that underground water tests are being carried out at the Omex site in 
Bellevue? 

(2) If yes, why are the tests being carried out? 

(3) Will the results of these tests be tabled in Parliament; and if not, why not? 

(4) Has the department developed a cleanup program for the removal of contaminated waste from that 
site? 

(5) If yes, what is the timetable for this cleanup program? 

(6) Is the Government considering buying residents' land if tests indicate that that land is 
contaminated? 

Hon PETER FOSS replied: 

I thank the member for some notice of this question. I have seen the proposed answer and I think I have 
approved it, but it does not appear to be in my folder at the moment. I will see whether I can chase it up 
during the course of question time. 

W ANNEROO INC - COST OF KYLE INQUIRIES 

239. Hon JOHN HALDEN to the Attorney General: 

Wanneroo Inc royal commissioner Mr Davis claims in his letter to the Government that former investigator 
Peter Kyle approached his earlier inquiries by very superficially considering a number of specific 
allegations and that there appears to have been no attempt to look beyond those specific allegations. 

(1) What was the approximate cost to this State of the two Kyle inquiries? 

(2) In the light of Mr Davis' comments, does the Attorney General believe that taxpayers' funds were 
wasted? 

Hon PETER FOSS replied: 

(1)-(2) I do not know that this is strictly speaking within my portfolio, because the Kyle inquiries were 
conducted under the Local Government Act, and the Minister for Local Government is 
responsible for that Act. I can make the general comment that part of the problem with the first 
Kyle inquiry was the rather early termination of that inquiry by the former Government for 
political reasons so that it could get out something prior to the last election. However, leaving that 
aside - and I think that probably was a waste of taxpayers' money - I am not in a position to 
comment, because I know nothing about the state of the documents or the inquiry other than what 
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the Leader of the Opposition knows from the letter that we have received from Mr Davis, although 
I must say that I believe him to be a person whose view one could take on this matter -

Hon John Halden: Can you say that again? You said it is a view you could take. I am not sure whose 
view you could take. 

Hon PETER FOSS: Mr Davis has formed that view. I am not in a position to form that view. I am only in 
a position to take him at his word. I believe Mr Davis is a person whose word can be taken. It is not for 
me to comment on those matters, because it is a matter of opinion, and also it is not within my portfolio. 

240. 

(1) 

(2) 

WORKPLACE AGREEMENTS - PUBLIC HOSPITAL ENGINEERING STAFF 

Hon A.J.G. MacTIERNAN to the Attorney General representing the Minister for Health: 

Is the Minister for Health aware that public hospital engineering staff who are negotiating 
enterprise agreements have been refused the salary packaging that is being offered to staff who 
enter workplace agreements? 

Given that staff who are negotiating enterprise agreements are endeavouring to increase 
productivity for hospitals, and given that salary packaging is revenue neutral for the State 
Government, how can the Minister condone such discriminatory action? 

Hon PETER FOSS replied: 

I thank the member for some notice of this question. 

(1) Yes. 

(2) This is not discriminatory action. The Government and the health industry are keen to encourage 
staff to enter into workplace agreements because such agreements provide the level of flexibility 
and change required by our hospitals. This is an entirely legitimate reward which recognises the 
enhanced reforms and productivity agreed between a hospital and the employees. One of the 
major advantages of workplace agreements is that they can contain whatever the parties agree; 
hence, if salary packaging is mutually advantageous, it can be included in the agreement. This is a 
matter of choice for the parties when entering into a voluntary agreement. The hospitals are not 
discriminating against engineering staff; the staff can negotiate for a workplace agreement which 
contains salary packaging. 

WESTERN AUSTRALIAN COASTAL SHIPPING COMMISSION 
Tendering Process - Auditor General's First Report 

241. Hon JOHN HALDEN to the Minister for Transport: 

The Auditor General's first report for 1996 states with regard to the Western Australian Coastal Shipping 
Commission that open public tenders were not called. 

(1) Does the Minister now concede that the Western Australian Coastal Shipping Commission and 
perhaps others distorted the tendering process to the advantage of BAAC Pty Ltd? 

(2) Will the Minister immediately instigate an inquiry to deduce who was responsible for this, and to 
ascertain whether any criminal charges should be laid and the extent, if any, of corruption in this 
matter? 

Hon E.J. CHARLTON replied: 

(1)-(2) If I were to do that, I would start with the Leader of the Opposition. 

Hon John Halden: Why not? It would be as relevant as anything else you do. 

Hon EJ . CHARLTON: Mr President -

Several members interjected. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! 

Hon EJ. CHARLTON: I am not referring to you, Mr President. You have not made any outlandish, 
irresponsible and totally mischievous statements on this issue - not that I have heard, anyway; however, I 
have heard some from my friend and colleague the Leader of the Opposition. What is stated in the Auditor 
General's report is totally consistent with what is stated in the report of the State Supply Commission. The 
Auditor General said that the partial exemption that could have been provided was not provided. Everyone 
has acknowledged that. That is not new. That is now old news. Hon John Halden has had his day in the 
sun by having a bit of a laugh about that at my expense. The facts are - I will say it again for the benefit of 
the Leader of the Opposition - that they did not receive that partial exemption, and that has been widely 
acknowledged and reported by The West Australian about 17 times, just like the 4¢ per litre fuel tax that 
The West Australian likes to report every other time, but it never reports where the money is spent, or 
anything else. No tenders were called. It totally surprised the MUA that it came back $500 000 lower. 
The members of the union were petrified by it. They went on strike, we closed Stateships and they lost 
their jobs. Now they can live happily ever after. 
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NORTIIBRIDGE TUNNEL - BUILDINGS DEMOLISHED 

242. Hon TOM HELM to the Minister for Transport: 

(1) Will the Minister please supply the name of all buildings that have been demolished or are 
planned to be demolished for the purpose of construction of the Northbridge tunnel? 

(2) For each of these buildings what is or were -

(a) the street name and number; 
(b) the date when it was constructed; 
(c) its heritage status; 
(d) its architectural style; and 
(e) the occupants? 

Hon EJ. CHARLTON replied: 

I thank the member for some notice of this question. In the time that I have had I have not been able to get 
an answer to the question and I ask the member to put it on notice. 

FISHERIES DEPARTMENT - NORTIIERN DEMERSAL FISHERY 
Interim Fishing Permit - Reilly. S.J. and L.J .• Appeal 

243. Hon KIM CHANCE to the Minister representing the Minister for Fisheries: 

Some notice has been given of this question. With regard to the hearing of an appeal by Sol. and LJ. Reilly 
against the refusal of the Fisheries Department to issue an interim fishing permit in the northern demersal 
fishery -

(1) Has the Minister been made aware of allegations that due process was not followed in this 
hearing? 

(2) Is he aware that Fisheries Department officers were observed travelling. dining and closely 
conversing with the appointed arbitrator at the time the hearing was conducted in Broome. that the 
arbitrator conducted whispered conversations with a fisheries officer during a hearing and that the 
arbitrator called a break in proceedings and left the premises in the company of fisheries officers 
and on his return announced. "We have reached a decision. "? 

(3) If the Minister is aware of these allegations will he undertake to investigate them in the interests 
of industry confidence in the appeal process, which is conducted on his behalf? 

Hon Eol. CHARLTON replied: 

(1)-(3) I am sorry, but I do not have an answer to the question. 

TOURISM - SOUTH EAST ASIA 
Promotion - Additional Funds 

244. Hon SAM PlANT ADOSI to the Minister for Tourism: 

Following his announcement of an injection of a further $1.7m to promote tourism to Western Australia 
from South East Asia can the Minister please confirm the following -

(1) That the infrastructure necessary for such increase in tourism is in place in the metropolitan area; 

(2) That there is adequate four and five star accommodation to cater for the increase; 

(3) That there is adequate three and four star accommodation in the metropolitan area to cater for such 
an increase; 

(4) That there is adequate accommodation at major regional centres to cater for such an increase; and 

(5) Will the Minister also confirm that some tourism operators have had to bribe some hotel operators 
to secure rooms for their tourists due to a shortage of accommodation? 

(6) What plans will the Minister and the Government put in place to overcome this serious problem 
for the long term? 

Hon N.F. MOORE replied: 
I thank the member for some notice of this question and also for mentioning the $1.7m that has been 
provided in the Budget for tourism. 

(1) The major branding campaign for South East Asia in 1996-97 and the intrastate campaign will be 
designed to generate tourism business during non-peak periods. The campaign will be positioned 
to target the high yield market rather than the high volume market. These two factors will assist 
in ensuring that the infrastructure supply will match the demand created by the consumer 
advertising. Over 1 000 lettable units are under construction in the metropolitan area. This is a 
20 per cent increase over current capacity. This and the projects in the concept and planning 
stages are forecast to be sufficient for the predicted increased tourism numbers. 

(2)-(3) Currently. four star accommodation is running at 87 per cent occupancy and five star 
accommodation is running at 79 per cent. Three star accommodation is running at 73 per cent. It 
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is predicted that with the forecast increase in tourism numbers, the additional accommodation 
under construction should keep occupancy levels at similar or lower levels. 

(4) Currently some regional areas are experiencing peak period accommodation shortages and as a 
result the marketing initiatives will be focused on extending the shoulder periods. It is planned to 
stretch the season so that occupancy levels can be more evenly spread throughout the year. In 
addition, an accommodation task force has been put in place to address specific regional centres 
where shortages in peak periods have been experienced with a view to increasing capacity in line 
with future demands. 

(5) I am not aware of any such occurrences. 

(6) Planning processes include the release of the draft of the W A Tourism Development Plan, which 
addresses infrastructure needs for the next 10 years. This planning process is endeavouring to 
match the resultant demand created by the marketing initiatives to supply. 

ABORIGINAL AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - REGIONAL OFFICES 
Annual Operating Expenditure 

245. Hon TOM STEPHENS to the Minister representing the Minister for Aboriginal Affairs: 
(1) What is the total annual operating expenditure for each of the six regional offices of the State 

Aboriginal Affairs Department? 

(2) What assets will be replaced by the Aboriginal Affairs Department in 1996-97? 

(3) What accommodation alteration will be undertaken by the Aboriginal Affairs Department in 
1996-97? 

Hon N.F. MOORE replied: 

(1)-(3) I do not appear to have the question or the answer. This has happened on a couple of occasions in 
the past. Perhaps there is a problem with the process the honourable member is using. 

TAXIS - SATELLITE 1RACKING DEVICES 

246. Hon P.R. LIGHTFOOT to the Minister for Transport: 

(I) Are any taxi cabs in Western Australia fitted with satellite tracking devices? 

(2) What is the cost of the tracking devices? 

(3) Would the Minister consider making it compulsory to fit such devices to Western Australian 
taxis? 

Hon E..J. CHARLTON replied: 

I thank the member for some notice of this question. 

(1) No. 

(2) Satellite tracking devices have not been investigated in detail by the Department of Transport. 
However, the taxi despatch services have indicated that the cost is in the range of $1 700 to $2 000 
per device, plus a substantial cost of base station equipment. 

(3) Satellite tracking is principally a despatching tool and as such is the responsibility of taxi despatch 
services, which are commercial entities. The tracking devices were discussed at the safety summit 
and were considered to be one of the safety tools. In addition to an information base, it would also 
give the radio companies the identity and placement of cabs in the metropolitan area. The devices 
are still on the agenda in relation to safety, but preference was given to surveillance cameras. 

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AUTHORITY - BHP'S HOT BRIQUETTE 
AND IRON ORE PLANT, PORT HEDLAND 

Assessment of Roadfrom North West Coastal Highway to Plant 

247. Hon J.A. SCOTT to the Minister for the Environment: 

I refer the Minister to the road from the North West Coastal Highway to BHP's hot briquette and iron ore 
plant -

(1) Was the road to the HBI site referred to the Environmental Protection Authority for assessment? 

(2) Was the road assessed by the EPA? 

(3) If so, at what level was it assessed? 

(4) If not, why not? 

Hon PETER FOSS replied: 

I thank the member for some notice of this question. 

(1) Yes. 

(2) No. 
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(3) Not applicable. 

(4) I ask the member to put the question on notice. 

STANDING COMMITTEE ON LEGISLATION 
Report on Industrial Relations Legislation Amendment Bill (No 2) 

248. Hon J.A. COWDELL to the Chairman of the Legislation Committee: 

(1) Why has the Chairman of the Standing Committee on Legislation disregarded the resolution of the 
Legislation Committee as passed at its meeting of 18 April and failed to present the 38th report of 
the Legislation Committee on the Industrial Relations Legislation Amendment Bill (No 2) 1995? 

(2) When will the chairman table the 38th report of the committee? 

Hon DERRICK TOMLINSON replied: 

I thank the member for some notice of this question. 

(1) I have just checked my diary and I think the committee met last on Thursday, 2 May. As I 
explained to the committee on that date - and Hon John Cowdell was present - the reason I have 
not tabled the report as instructed is that a question was raised about the status of the Bill. I 
explained to the committee that until a ruling was given on the status of the Bill I had been 
requested not to table the report. 

Hon John Halden: Who requested it? 

Hon DERRICK TOMLINSON: The ruling must come from the President. At its meeting on 2 May, when 
I gave that explanation, the committee reiterated the request that the report be tabled. Again I requested 
from the President a ruling on the status of the Bill. I am still awaiting the ruling of the President. My 
understanding was that the ruling would be made shortly. I anticipate a decision about the status of the 
Bill, and the status of the report will be decided at that time. 

FISHERIES - NORTHERN DEMERSAL FISHERY 
Entry Criteria - Reilly. SL. and L.l. 

249. Hon KIM CHANCE to the Minister representing the Minister for Fisheries: 

(1) Is the Minister aware that the working group established to provide recommendations for the 
management of northern demersal fishery have brought forward final recommendations for entry 
criteria under which S.L. and LJ. Reilly would qualify for access to the fishery under the formal 
agreement plan? 

(2) In these circumstances why is Mr Reilly still denied access under the interim plan? 

(3) Will the Minister now act to end this farcical situation which has resulted in Mr Reilly being 
unfairly and unreasonably denied right of access to the fishery for the last six months? 

Hon EJ. CHARLTON replied: 

As with the previous question relating to the same issue, I do not have an answer from the Minister. I have 
an incomplete answer for the two questions that the member gave notice of yesterday. 

STANDING COMMITTEE ON LEGISLATION 
Report Tabling - Industrial Relations Legislation Amendment Bill (No 2) 

250. Hon J.A. COWDELL to the Chairman of the Standing Committee on Legislation: 

Why should the President's ruling on the status of the Industrial Relations Legislation Amendment Bill (No 
2) 1995 preclude the tabling of the thirty-eighth report of the Legislation Committee? 

Hon DERRICK TOMLINSON replied: 

The question that needs to be answered on the status of the Bill relates to the reinstatement of the Bill. The 
problem raised both by members of the Government and by Tony Cooke of the Trades and Labor Council 
during a telephone conversation is that at the time the Bill was split a message was not sent to the other 
House about the second Bill. A message accompanied the first Bill but not the second Bill. If there was 
not a message relating to the second Bill the question then arises: What is the status of that Bill? If the 
status of the Bill is that it originated in this House, the reinstatement is at the decision of this House. If, 
however, the decision is that the Bill was a Bill originating in the Assembly, it was split in this place and a 
message should have gone to the other House. The other House, after Parliament was recalled, would then 
have been required to send a message to this House requesting that the Bill be reinstated. No such message 
was received because, according to the Clerk of the Legislative Assembly, the Bill does not exist. The 
Legislative Assembly has no message about that Bill. Because the Bill does not exist, no message has been 
sent to this House requesting reinstatement of the Bill. If the Bill was not reinstated, the report on the 
reinstatement does not exist. Although it might exist in terms of the procedures of the two Houses of the 
Parliament, the Bill does not exist. That is the question that must be resolved. 

Hon John Halden: I have heard obfuscation before but this is nonsense. 
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AIRPORT - NORTHERN SUBURBS SITE 

251. Hon BOB THOMAS to the Minister for Transport: 

Will the Minister confirm that only one site is currently being considered for a northern suburbs airport? 

Hon E.J. CHARLTON replied: 

Three sites are being considered but there is one preferred site. The valuation and consultation program for 
the people in that region is in progress. 

CO-OPERATIVE BULK HANDLING LTD - GRAIN SILOS 
Proposed Forrestfield Westrail Site 

252. Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS to the Minister for the Environment: 

With respect to the proposed Co-operative Bulk Handling Ltd grain silos at the Forrestfield Westrail site, 
does it appear to the Minister that there is public concern about the likely effect of the proposal, if 
implemented, on the environment? 

Hon PETER FOSS replied: 

I am sure some members of the public are concerned, whether validly I do not know. I often receive letters 
expressing concern on all sorts of things and I read reports in the newspaper about these things. I am not 
sure that my judgment on whether there is public concern is a matter quite relevant to my portfolio. 

HEALTH - GRAF PROCEDURE 

253. Hon A.J.G. MacTIERNAN to the Attorney General representing the Minister for Health: 

(1) Has the Medical Board of Western Australia recommended to the Minister for Health, or his 
predecessor, Mr Kierath, that he establish an inquiry into the Graf procedure used in spinal 
surgery to advise whether this procedure should continue to be performed in Western Australia? 

(2) If yes, when was that recommendation made and what action has the Minister taken on that 
recommendation? 

Hon PETER FOSS replied: 

I thank the member for some notice of this question. 

(1) The Medical Board of Western Australia recommended that an expert panel review the Graf 
procedure. This recommendation was made on 21 March 1995. 

(2) The Minister for Health was aware that the private hospital involved was conducting an inquiry 
and in the light of advice from senior orthopaedic surgeons said he would await the outcome of 
their recommendations. 

OMEX SITE, BELLEVUE - UNDERGROUND WATER TESTS 

254. Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS to the Minister for the Environment: 

Does the Minister now have an answer to question 238 I asked him earlier this afternoon? 

Hon PETER FOSS replied: 

Yes I do, and I apologise for the delay. 

(1) Yes, underground water tests were undertaken in the second half of 1995 and further tests to 
define the extent of contamination will be carried out over the next two months. 

(2) To further define the extent of the contamination particularly in the Leederville aquifer. 

(3) Yes. 

(4) A strategy is being developed as a result of the most recent site investigations. 

(5) The timetable is dependent upon government consideration of the clean-up strategy. 

(6) See answers to questions (4) and (5). 

WASTE DISPOSAL - LANDFILL SITES, MINIMUM STANDARDS 

255. Hon J.A. COWDELL to the Minister for the Environment: 

(1) Have guidelines been established to set minimum standards for the management of landfill sites 
and other forms of waste disposal for metropolitan Perth? 

(2) If so, from what date were these guidelines operative? 

(3) Under what legislation are these guidelines to be enforced? 

(4) How many waste disposal sites are operational in metropolitan Perth? 

(5) How many of these sites fully meet the requirements of the guidelines? 

(6) Will the Minister table the guidelines and all notices or letters approving variations, exemptions, 
or extensions of time allowing such sites to operate while not in conformity with the guidelines? 
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Hon PETER FOSS replied: 
I thank the member for some notice of this question. 

(1) Yes. Guidelines for the minimum standards for the management of solid waste landfill sites have 
been developed and are outlined in the "Criteria for Landfill Management", Health Department of 
Western Australia, 1993. 

(2) The general compliance date for adherence to the criteria was set as 31 December 1995. 

(3) The Health Act p'rovides general powers, and if the sites are to be licensed, the Environmental 
Protection Act wIll provide specific powers in the future. 

(4) There are 10 putrescible waste disposal sites in Perth. 

(5) Eight of the 10 sites fully meet the requirements of the criteria. 

(6) I am pleased to table a copy of the "Criteria for Landfill Management" document In respect of 
the notices and leuers to which the honourable member referred, I am advised that there are large 
numbers of such communications with many landfill operators. Hence, I am not prepared to table 
all those, but the honourable member is welcome to discuss any particular matter with me as 
required. [See paper No 279.] 

FIREARMS - RIM FIRE AND CENTRE FIRE WEAPONS 
Registered in Western Australia 

256. Hon TOM STEPHENS to the Attorney General representing the Minister for Police: 

(1) How many rim fire weapons are registered in W A? 

(2) How many centre fIre weapons are registered in W A? 

(3) What is the estimated total value of -

(a) the rim fIre weapons registered in W A; and 
(b) the centre fIre weapons registered in WA? 

(4) Will the State Government consider developing a state buyback scheme? 

(5) If yes to (4), will the Government consider paying gun owners the full value of weapons 
purchased under this scheme? 

Hon PETER FOSS replied: 
I thank the member for some notice of the question. 

(1)-(2) It is not possible to supply the information required in the time available. However, if the member 
puts the question on notice, I will endeavour to provide a response. 

Hon Tom Stephens: With the huge debate that is going on at the moment, how could they possibly not 
know the answer to that? 
The PRESIDENT: Order! Hon Tom Stephens will come to order. Even if he does not like the answer, he 
must still listen. 

Hon PETER FOSS: To continue -
(3) Not known. The Police Service is not in a position to place a monetary value on the firearms 

registered. 
(4)-(5) In the light of the Prime Minister's clear commitment that all weapons of the classes identified, 

whether licensed or unlicensed, should be paid for at fair value as at March 1996, the question of a 
state buyback scheme does not arise. 

CO-OPERATIVE BULK HANDLING LTD - GRAIN SILOS 
Proposed Forrestfield Westrail Site 

257. Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS to the Minister for the Environment: 
(1) Has the proposal for the Co-operative Bulk Handling Ltd grain silos at the Forrestfield Westrail 

site been referred to the Environmental Protection Authority pursuant to section 38 of the 
Environmental Protection Act? 

(2) If so, when, and by whom? 

Hon PETER FOSS replied: 

(1) I believe it has. 
(2) As far as dates and persons are concerned, I ask that the question be put on notice. It may have 

been referred by more than one person. 


